

OPCAT, places of detention and COVID-19

Joint submission to the Select Committee on COVID-19: Pre-Committee Version



27 May 2020

Authors

Andreea Lachsz and Monique Hurley (Human Rights Law Centre).

Members of the working group

Thalia Anthony, Lorana Bartels, Alysia Brooks, Steven Caruana, Sara Dehm, Felicity Gerry QC, Claire Loughnan, David Mejia-Canales (the National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Legal Services), Shahleena Musk (Human Rights Law Centre), Janet Pelly and Sophie Trevitt (Change the Record).

Endorsements

Organisations

The Human Rights Law Centre (HRLC) Change the Record The National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Legal Services (NATSILS) Northern Territory Legal Aid Commission Danila Dilba **Prisoners Legal Service Inc** The North Australian Aboriginal Justice Agency (NAAJA) The Public Interest Advocacy Centre (PIAC) Amnesty International Australia People with Disability Australia Aboriginal Drug and Alcohol Council (SA) Aboriginal Corporation **Queensland Advocacy Incorporated** RightsNT Australian Lawyers Alliance Justice-involved Young People Network Making Justice Work Coalition ACT Council of Social Service (ACTCOSS) Northern Territory Council of Social Service (NTCOSS) **Civil Liberties Australia** Centre for Adolescent Health Human Rights Council of Australia Hepatitis Australia Worldview Foundation Limited WV Technologies **Refugee Council of Australia** Criminal Lawyers Association of the Northern Territory ANTaR ACT SCALES Community Legal Centre, Rockingham Western Australia WEstjustice Community Legal Centre The Asylum Seeker Resource Centre Community Legal Western Australia Western Australian Network of Alcohol and other Drug Agencies Liberty Victoria Jesuit Social Services Peer Based Harm Reduction WA University of Technology Sydney Australian Lawyers for Human Rights Aboriginal Peak Organisations Northern Territory Cyrenian House: Alcohol and Other Drug Treatment Service Australian Injecting & Illicit Drug Users League (AIVL)

Individuals

Andreea Lachsz, Churchill Fellow (OPCAT implementation in Australia) Professor Thalia Anthony, Faculty of Law, University of Technology Sydney Steven Caruana, Coordinator, The Australia OPCAT Network Professor Lorana Bartels, Criminology Program Leader, Australian National University; Adjunct Professor of Law, University of Canberra and University of Tasmania Dr Claire Loughnan, Lecturer in Criminology, University of Melbourne Professor Felicity Gerry QC, Crockett Chambers and Deakin University, Melbourne and Carmelite Chambers, London Dr Anton Symkovych, Lecturer in Criminology, University of Melbourne Professor Penelope Weller, RMIT University. Dr Louis Schetzer, Manager of Policy and Advocacy, Australian Lawyers Alliance Professor Chris Cunneen, Jumbunna Institute for Indigenous Education and Research, UTS Anthony Ross Whitelum, Senior Solicitor Dr Claire Spivakovsky, Senior Lecturer in Criminology, University of Melbourne Russell Goldflam, lawyer Associate Professor Gavin J.D. Smith, School of Sociology, ANU Professor Marilyn McMahon, Deakin University Dr Loene Howes, Senior Lecturer in Criminology, University of Tasmania Dr Virginia Marshall, Principal Solicitor, Inaugural Indigenous Postdoctoral Fellow with the Australian National University, Schools of Regulation and Global Governance and Fenner Environment and Society Lady Courtney McGregor, Criminologist and Lead Investigation Consultant Fay Gertner, Monash Law Clinics Clayton Gai Walker, Managing Director, SCALES Community Legal Centre, Rockingham Western Australia Associate Professor Ben Edwards, Australian National University Emma Phillips, Deputy Director & Principal Solicitor, Queensland Advocacy Incorporated Robyn Oxley - Criminologist, Lecturer Western Sydney University Michelle O'Flynn Director Queensland Advocacy Incorporated Rebecca Wickes, Director Monash Migration and Inclusion Centre/Associate Professor Criminology, Monash University. Associate Professor Susan Harris Rimmer, Griffith Law School and Law Futures Centre Dr Emma Russell, Senior Lecturer in Crime, Justice & Legal Studies, La Trobe University Dr Hannah McGlade, Senior Indigenous Research Fellow, Curtin University Associate Professor Bronwyn Ewing, Queensland University of Technology Dr William Wood, Senior Lecturer, School of Criminology and Criminal Justice, Griffith University Dr Robin Fitzgerald, Senior Lecturer, School of Social Science, UQ Professor Rob White, Distinguished Professor of Criminology, School of Social Sciences, University of Tasmania Dr Kate Burns, Lecturer in Criminology, School of Social Sciences, Monash University Dr Diana Johns, Senior Lecturer in Criminology, The University of Melbourne Dr Ian Warren, Senior Lecturer in Criminology, Deakin University, Geelong, Vic Professor Kathryn Henne, Director, School of Regulation and Global Governance (RegNet), Australian National University Dr Luke Bearup, Research Officer, School of Regulation and Global Governance (RegNet), Australian National University Associate Professor Marie Segrave, Criminology, Monash University. Dr. Mike Roettger, Lecturer in Demography, The Australian National University Rebecca McMahon, Solicitor Associate Professor Patrick Emerton, Faculty of Law, Monash University Noel P Muller, OPCAT Network Australia, CRPD Shadow Report Working Group Kurt Gruber, Worldview Foundation Associate Professor Matthew Zagor, ANU College of Law, Australian National University Dr Laura Bedford, Lecturer in Criminology, Deakin University Professor Michael Levy AM, ANU Medical School Professor Prue Vines, UNSW Law School, UNSW. David McDonald, Director, Social Research & Evaluation Pty Ltd Professor Ross Homel, School of Criminology and Criminal Justice, Griffith University Michelle McDonnell, National Co-ordinator, After Prison Network Dr Diarmaid Harkin, Senior Lecturer in Criminology, Deakin University

Dr Peta Malins, Senior Lecturer, Criminology & Justice Studies, RMIT University Elizabeth Evatt AC, Sydney A/Professor Karen Soldatic, Western Sydney University A/Professor Nicole L Asquith, Western Sydney University Professor Stuart Kinner, Head, Justice Health Unit, University of Melbourne and Murdoch Children's **Research Institute** Dr Sarah Moulds, Senior Lecturer in Law, UniSA Justice and Society Unit Melissa Willoughby, PhD Candidate, Justice Health Unit, University of Melbourne Jane Bolitho, Senior Lecturer in Criminology, UNSW Sydney. Lindsay Pearce, Research Fellow, Justice Health Unit, University of Melbourne Professor Julie Stubbs, co-Director, Centre for Crime, Law and Justice, UNSW Professor Rick Sarre, Adjunct Professor, UniSA Justice & Society Associate Professor Anthony Hopkins, ANU College of Law, ANU Dr Emma Colvin, Senior Lecturer, Charles Sturt University Julian R Murphy, PhD Candidate, School of Law, University of Melbourne Stephen Karpeles, Custody Notification Service Coordinator, NAAJA Dr Marisela Velazquez, Academic Researcher, James Cook University Scott Wilson MIndigH(SubUse), CEO, Aboriginal Drug and Alcohol Council South Australia Miranda Bain Director Strategy Government and Community Relations Funds in Court Supreme Court of Victoria. Chris Sidoti, Adjunct Professor, Australian Catholic University Dr Wayne Sanderson, ANTaR Qld Associate Professor Mai Sato, School of Regulation and Global Governance, College of Asia and the Pacific, ANU Anneke Bossard, criminal lawyer, NAAJA, Alice Springs Dr Helen Nichols, University of Lincoln, UK Dr Julie Kimber, Department of Social Sciences, Swinburne University of Technology Dr Rohan Borschmann; Senior Research Fellow, Justice Health Unit, University of Melbourne Professor Bronwyn Navlor, RMIT University Dr Piers Gooding, Melbourne Social Equity Institute, University of Melbourne Dr Alysia Brooks, Member Australian OPCAT network, LawAid International Dr Jocelyn Jones, Senior research fellow, University of Western Australia Dr Rimple Mehta, Lecturer, Western Sydney University Dr Jamie Walvisch, Lecturer, Monash University Dr Amy Nethery, Senior Lecturer, Deakin University Dr Linda Steele, Senior Lecturer, University of Technology Sydney Dr Sara Dehm, Lecturer, Faculty of Law, University of Technology Sydney Dr Mandy Wilson, National Drug Research Institute, Curtin University Dr Carolyn Graydon, Principal Solicitor and Manager Human Rights Law Program (ASRC) Associate Professor Laura Grenfell, Law School, University of Adelaide Associate Professor Jennifer Nielsen, School of Law & Justice, Southern Cross University Amanda Bode, Alcohol Tobacco and Other Drug Association ACT Ashleigh Stewart, Justice Health Working Group, Burnet Institute, Melbourne, VIC Dr Maria Giannacopoulos, College of Business Government and Law, Flinders University Dr Valmae Kitchener, University of Tasmania Emeritus Professor David Brown, UNSW Sydney Reece Cossar, Justice Health Working Group, Burnet Institute, Melbourne, VIC

Contents

1.	Executive summary6
2.	Recommendations7
3.	COVID-19 and risk to people in places of detention8
	COVID-19 in places of detention is a public health crisis
	Places of detention are the perfect breeding ground for COVID-199
	People held in places of detention are particularly vulnerable to COVID-199
	Places of detention must form part of the broader public health response9
4.	Detention conditions and treatment of people in places of detention
	Mass use of solitary confinement must not be part of the response to COVID-1910
	International law on solitary confinement11
	Proactively addressing the risk that COVID-19 could pose in places of detention
	The need for equivalent medical care12
	Compounding impact of restrictions
5.	Oversight and transparency14
	The need for NPM designation and establishment14
	Detention oversight during the COVID-19 pandemic is crucial14
	Access of oversight bodies to places of detention must be guaranteed15
	NPMs and oversight bodies should adjust their approaches to oversight16
	The need for greater transparency18
6.	Reducing the number of people in places of detention20

1. Executive summary

Evidence from around the world is clear – once COVID-19 enters a place of detention, it will spread like wildfire. The United Nations, World Health Organization and human rights organisations across the world have sounded the alarm and called on Governments to take urgent action to protect the health and safety of people in detention and other closed facilities. This call is part of overall efforts to contain the COVID-19 pandemic across the broader community and to protect the health and lives of those in places of detention.

Places of detention are a potential disaster zone and ought to be treated as such. Governments can wait for people to get sick and die, or they may act now.¹ People in prisons and other places of detention are likely to be more vulnerable to COVID-19 due to overcrowded settings, the lack of access to healthcare, unsanitary environments and having chronic health conditions. They are also especially vulnerable to human rights violations.²

Federal, State and Territory Government responses to COVID-19 must therefore involve reducing the number of people held in places of detention by responsibly releasing people who are at higher risk of significant harm should they contract COVID-19, and by curbing admissions. Reducing numbers in detention is essential for protecting the health of people in places of detention, staff and the broader community.

This approach would be consistent with the advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to "[r]educe prison populations and other detention populations wherever possible by implementing schemes of early, provisional or temporary release for those detainees for whom it is safe to do so."³

The COVID-19 pandemic also presents an opportunity to rethink detention and sentencing policies generally, and to fully realise the vision of the Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (**OPCAT**) regarding best practice in oversight and transparency of places of detention.

Australia ratified OPCAT in December 2017. Under OPCAT, Federal, State and Territory Governments must designate and/or establish independent National Preventive Mechanisms (**NPMs**) to conduct inspections of all places of detention. During the COVID-19 pandemic, it is crucial that oversight bodies, including NPMs, are guaranteed unimpeded access to all places of detention in order to ensure that solitary confinement, excessive lockdown and other practices that amount to torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, are not being utilised in places of detention as part of the response to COVID-19.

Further, in order to ensure greater transparency, Federal, State and Territory Governments must provide regular, updated and accurate information to the public and to oversight bodies on its response to the COVID-19 pandemic in relation to each place of detention. Information provided should include infection prevention and control measures, contingency plans, information relating to COVID-19 testing and results for people in detention and staff, as well as infection rates and number of deaths.

While this submission focuses on particular places of detention, namely prisons, youth detention centres and immigration detention facilities, this does not mean that OPCAT should only apply to those places. It is imperative for NPMs to be given right of access in accordance with an expansive definition of places of detention, which should also include: police cells, closed facilities where people may be involuntarily detained by law for mental health treatment or other forms of care, secure residential care facilities, aged care facilities and quarantine.

The Federal Government must take immediate steps to meet its international human rights obligations, and its obligation to stop the spread of COVID-19 through places of detention and the broader community, by adopting human rights-compliant preventative measures.

Some of the issues addressed and recommendations made in this submission – for example, in relation to prisons and youth justice centres – fall within the jurisdiction of State and Territory Governments. COVID-19 is, however, a national public health emergency, and the Federal Government has an important role to play in proactively ensuring that Governments across Australia implement the below recommendations, in order to ensure a consistent approach to protecting the health and human rights of everyone.

The Commonwealth Ombudsman, as the NPM coordinator and as the body who is responsible for inspecting places of detention under the control of the Commonwealth, including immigration detention facilities and Australian Federal Police cells, also has an integral role to play in keeping everyone safe during the COVID-19 pandemic.

2. Recommendations

- 1. Federal, State and Territory Governments must take immediate action to reduce the number of people held in places of detention. This should include responsibly releasing people who are at higher risk of significant harm should they contract COVID-19, including Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, elderly people, people with chronic health conditions, people living with disability, people with mental health conditions, children, young people, pregnant women, primary caregivers for young children, refugees and people seeking asylum.
- 2. Federal, State and Territory Governments must prohibit the use of solitary confinement, and other practices that amount to torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, including isolation and quarantine measures that amount to effective solitary confinement, in places of detention.
- 3. Federal, State and Territory Governments must urgently designate and/or establish National Preventive Mechanisms as part of their response to the COVID-19 pandemic, to oversee the conditions of detention and treatment of people in places of detention, which must, at a minimum, comply with international human rights standards. Governments must engage with civil society, including Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander organisations, in transparent, inclusive and robust consultations during this process.

- 4. Federal, State and Territory Governments must guarantee all oversight bodies, including National Preventive Mechanisms, unimpeded access to all places of detention and persons detained throughout (and beyond) the duration of the COVID-19 pandemic. Governments and places of detention must co-operate with oversight bodies, accommodate inspections and respond to requests for information.
- 5. In order to ensure greater transparency, Federal, State and Territory Governments must provide regular, updated and accurate information to the public and to oversight bodies on its response to the COVID-19 pandemic in relation to each place of detention. Oversight bodies should publicly report on the information they receive through this process, at regular intervals, and ensure that the voices of people in places of detention are heard in this process.
- 6. Federal, State and Territory Governments must not adopt unreasonable measures that will further undermine or limit existing formal and informal mechanisms of oversight and transparency.

3. COVID-19 and risk to people in places of detention

COVID-19 in places of detention is a public health crisis

Evidence from around the world is clear – once COVID-19 enters a place of detention, it will spread like wildfire, and "COVID-19 could be allowed to act as collective death sentences."⁴ The United Nations, World Health Organization and human rights organisations across the world have called on governments to therefore take urgent action to protect the health and safety of people in detention and other closed facilities, as part of overall efforts to contain the COVID-19 pandemic.⁵

Governments across Australia have taken steps to prevent the spread of COVID-19, significantly curtailing people's freedom of movement, so that its impacts do not overburden our health system. Governments and health experts have recommended that we help "stop the spread" by practising physical distancing and good hygiene, which includes washing our hands regularly with soap and water.⁶

We are not out of the woods yet. At a time when restrictions are being relaxed,⁷ it is crucial for Governments to learn from the experiences of other jurisdictions – for example, the second spike of COVID-19 cases in Singapore, which were linked to migrant workers dormitories⁸ – and take preventative measures to safeguard people in places of detention against COVID-19. There have already been instances in Australia of COVID-19 spreading in closed environments, such as aged care and an inpatient psychiatric facility,⁹ and the continuing risk of COVID-19 to people held in places of detention should not be underestimated.

Places of detention are the perfect breeding ground for COVID-19

The very nature of places of detention makes physical distancing impossible, with people in close proximity to others at all times. This makes infection control challenging, because separating sick people from well people to prevent the spread of the disease is unworkable.¹⁰

Places of detention are overcrowded, unhygienic and unhealthy places at the best of times, with poor ventilation and generally poor conditions. There is also limited access to health care, and while equivalency of medical care is an obligation under international law,¹¹ this is frequently not the practice in places of detention. Additionally, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people receive lower quality of health care in prisons compared to their non-Indigenous counterparts, which contributes to deaths in custody.¹²

Experts have warned that "widespread community transmission of COVID-19 within a correctional institution is likely to result in a disproportionately high COVID-19 mortality rate."¹³

People held in places of detention are particularly vulnerable to COVID-19

People detained behind bars are a cohort particularly vulnerable to the impacts of COVID-19. For example, almost one-third of people entering prison in Australia have a chronic medical condition like asthma, cancer, cardiovascular disease, diabetes or live with disability.¹⁴

Restrictions put in place in youth detention centres have meant that children cannot have faceto-face visits and likely have limited access to face-to-face education other support services.¹⁵ Children and young people should always be supported by family and be able to access health services in the community.

As Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, people with disability and people from low income backgrounds are over-represented in prisons, they will be hit hardest should there be an outbreak of COVID-19. This is consistent with evidence internationally which shows that "ethnic minority and socioeconomically disadvantaged individuals are differentially affected by both the criminal justice system and COVID-19."¹⁶

In immigration detention, there are many people seeking asylum and refugees who have underlying health conditions that put them at higher risk of serious illness or death if they contract COVID-19.¹⁷ This includes refugees brought to Australia from Nauru and Papua New Guinea, and who have remained in detention with little or no treatment for the medical conditions that prompted their evacuation.

Places of detention must form part of the broader public health response

Places of detention are not walled off from the world when it comes to the transmission of COVID-19.¹⁸ It is increasingly being recognised that the scenario of rapid transmission of COVID-19 within places of detention will amplify the epidemic within the general public.¹⁹

Many people come and go from places of detention including staff, contractors, health professionals and educators. In prisons in particular, people churn through the system on a daily basis and return to their communities.²⁰ As a result, there is ample opportunity for COVID-19 to enter a closed environment, and for it to go back out into the community.

4. Detention conditions and treatment of people in places of detention

Governments across Australia cannot derogate from their duty to treat all people, including persons deprived of their liberty, with humanity and respect for their human dignity.²¹ People in places of detention have the right to life and health care,²² and Governments bear a heightened duty of care to those whom it detains,²³ given their lack of liberty and agency.

As a signatory to the Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (**CAT**), Australia is responsible for ensuring "effective legislative, administrative, judicial or other measures to prevent acts of torture in any territory under its jurisdiction" and to prevent "acts of cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment which do not amount to torture."²⁴

Any attempts to prevent the spread of COVID-19, or planned response (or lack thereof) to a case of COVID-19 in a place of detention, must not amount to torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment under any circumstances.²⁵

Mass use of solitary confinement must not be part of the response to COVID-19

Across Australia, Governments have deployed solitary confinement – often under the guise of less ominous labels like "protective quarantine" – as a primary response to COVID-19 in prisons and youth detention centres. Examples of solitary confinement being used in response to COVID-19 include Queensland Corrective Services' new isolation protocols, which require all new people entering high security centres to be placed into isolation for 14 days with no time out of cell.²⁶ Similar measures have also been adopted by Corrections Victoria, with the establishment of "protective quarantine units."²⁷ This has been coupled with broad powers in the *COVID-19 Omnibus (Emergency Measures) Act 2020* (Vic) to isolate children and young people for the purposes of detecting, preventing or mitigating the transmission of COVID-19 in youth justice centres,²⁸ and to separate, quarantine or isolate adults, and even establish separate cells, for the purposes of preventing, detecting or mitigating the risk of COVID-19.²⁹

These approaches are at odds with the Communicable Diseases Network Australia's guidance, which stipulates that for new admissions, even in a declared outbreak, it "does not mean the facility has to go into complete "lock down"."³⁰ The World Health Organization has discouraged the use of "routine intake quarantine" because of its unnecessary and negative impacts on mental health and the fact that it is more cost-effective to screen people for the virus.³¹ While measures need to be put in place to mitigate the risk of COVID-19 in places of detention, any such measures must respect human rights and any isolation or quarantine

measures must be legal, proportionate, necessary, time-bound, subject to review and should not result in de facto solitary confinement.³² The prohibition of torture, cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment must not be derogated from, even during exceptional circumstances like the COVID-19 pandemic.³³

International law on solitary confinement

Federal, State and Territory Governments must prohibit practices like solitary confinement, and other practices that amount to torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, in places of detention. The public health crisis that is COVID-19 cannot be used as a justification to resort to a practice that is "strikingly toxic to mental functioning" and causes long-term, irreversible harm to people.³⁴

The United Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners (**the Nelson Mandela Rules**) provide that solitary confinement should only be used in very exceptional cases, for as short a time as possible, and only as a last resort. The Nelson Mandela Rules specifically prohibit the use of solitary confinement on people with mental or physical disabilities when their conditions would be exacerbated by such measures.³⁵

The United Nations Special Rapporteur on Torture has noted that "the longer the duration of solitary confinement or the greater the uncertainty regarding the length of time, the greater the risk of serious and irreparable harm to the inmate that may constitute cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment or even torture."³⁶

It is increasingly becoming accepted that the imposition of solitary confinement "of any duration, on persons with mental disabilities is cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment."³⁷ This is because research shows that solitary confinement can cause a "severe exacerbation of a previously existing mental condition or the appearance of a mental illness where none had been observed before."³⁸ The United Nations Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment has confirmed this, and recommended that solitary confinement not be used on people with mental disability.³⁹

As people with disability, particularly a cognitive or psychosocial disability, are overrepresented in Australian criminal legal systems,⁴⁰ they are likely being caught in arbitrary responses to COVID-19 in prisons, such as "protective quarantine" arrangements for all new prison entrants.

Solitary confinement has a particularly detrimental impact on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, with the Royal Commission into Aboriginal Deaths in Custody noting the "extreme anxiety suffered by Aboriginal prisoners committed to solitary confinement" and that "it is undesirable in the highest degree that an Aboriginal prisoner should be placed in segregation or isolated detention."⁴¹

Proactively addressing the risk that COVID-19 could pose in places of detention

Ensuring the health and well-being of people in prison must be at the heart of infection prevention and control measures, while respecting the fundamental safeguards outlined in the Nelson Mandela Rules.⁴²

In the interlocutory application heard by the Supreme Court of Victoria on 29 April 2020, evidence was given that people in Port Phillip Prison in Victoria do not have access to hand sanitiser, are only provided with one bar of soap a week and do not have access to hot water to wash their hands.⁴³ This means that people in prison are unable to take steps to protect themselves from COVID-19.

While the Court did not order the release of the person – which was the primary relief sought – the Court accepted that a duty of care is owed and ordered that an independent risk assessment examining the COVID-19-related risks to people in prison be carried out at Port Phillip Prison, and that any recommendations made as a result of that assessment be implemented. At a bare minimum, independent human rights compliant risk assessments should be conducted examining the COVID-19-related risks at each place of detention in Australia.

In order to effectively meet the challenge that a COVID-19 outbreak would pose in places of detention, Governments should urgently adopt and implement a humane and comprehensive contingency plan supported by adequate human and financial resources, done in consultation and co-operation with relevant human rights stakeholders.⁴⁴

The need for equivalent medical care

The Nelson Mandela Rules make it clear that people in prison "should enjoy the same standards of health care that are available in the community, and should have access to necessary health-care services free of charge without discrimination on the grounds of their legal status."⁴⁵ The International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights explicitly states that to fully realise the right "of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health," States shall take steps for the "prevention, treatment and control of epidemic... diseases" and for the "creation of conditions which would assure to all medical service and medical attention in the event of sickness."⁴⁶

The Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights and the World Health Organization have issued interim advice that:

- in suspected or confirmed cases of COVID-19, all persons deprived of their liberty should be able to access healthcare, including urgent, specialised health care, without undue delay;
- suspected case(s) should be isolated in dignified conditions away from the general population and measures should be put in place to mitigate violence or stigmatization against suspected cases; and

 detention centres' administrations should develop close links with community health services and other health-care providers.⁴⁷

Places of detention have limited access to health care at the best of times and, in recognition of this, it is of paramount importance that processes are put in place for people in places of detention to access hospitals and medical services outside those places of detention.

Compounding impact of restrictions

All Australian states and territories have banned face-to-face prison visits, and people in most prisons are still being charged to make telephone calls. There are reports that people in prison in NSW will be banned from receiving letters.⁴⁸ The Federal Government has banned all face-to-face visits to immigration detention, and the Minister for Home Affairs has recently introduced draft laws which could ban the use of mobile phones in immigration detention facilities, in an effort to protect the Government from public scrutiny of conditions in detention.⁴⁹

Contact with, and visits from, family and friends increase hopefulness, social connectedness and optimism among many people in places of detention, and there is good evidence to suggest they can also influence how well people reintegrate into the community following release.⁵⁰ Limiting these opportunities to connect with the outside world have triggered unrest across Australia⁵¹ and riots overseas.⁵²

The disruptive impact of such measures should be actively mitigated, through free and enhanced access to telephones or digital communications. Some welcome efforts have been made for people to have access to video calls. In Queensland, a new service was trialled to allow people to send messages to people in prisons.⁵³ Unfortunately, costs are still involved and although it is cheaper than sending a letter; in Victoria it costs \$0.90 to send an email and \$0.75 to request a reply.⁵⁴

Restricting in-person visits and access to telephone communications will also impact on people's ability to access legal advice and freely communicate with legal representatives. Certain fundamental rights of people deprived of their liberty and corresponding safeguards, including the right to legal representation, must continue to be fully respected.⁵⁵

Recommendation

Federal, State and Territory Governments must prohibit the use of solitary confinement, and other practices that amount to torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, including isolation and quarantine measures that amount to effective solitary confinement, in places of detention.

5. Oversight and transparency

The need for NPM designation and establishment

It is disappointing that the Australian Government has declared that it is postponing the implementation of its obligations under OPCAT,⁵⁶ with the COVID-19 pandemic highlighting the need to have more transparency and oversight of places of detention as a matter of priority.

Federal, State and Territory Governments⁵⁷ must therefore urgently designate and/or establish NPMs⁵⁸ as part of their response to the COVID-19 pandemic. Governments should engage with civil society in transparent, inclusive and robust consultations regarding NPM designation and establishment.⁵⁹

NPMs must have a statutory basis, be functionally independent,⁶⁰ be accorded the necessary privileges and immunities,⁶¹ and be sufficiently and jointly⁶² funded by Federal, State and Territory Governments to effectively exercise their mandate.⁶³ NPMs should also make their findings and recommendations⁶⁴ publicly available. Similarly, Governments and detaining authorities should make public their responses and strategies for NPM recommendation implementation.

It is essential that NPMs exercise their mandate in a culturally appropriate way, particularly given the overrepresentation of Aboriginal and Torres Strait people in the criminal legal system ⁶⁵ and the different cultural and linguistic backgrounds of people detained in immigration detention facilities.

Detention oversight during the COVID-19 pandemic is crucial

Robust oversight of places of detention will improve the efficacy and appropriateness of the Federal, State and Territory Governments' response to COVID-19. Well-resourced and independent oversight bodies are essential not only to facilitate transparency and accountability, but to make expert recommendations that will guide the detaining authorities in improving conditions and treatment in detention, and limiting the transmission of COVID-19.

United Nations bodies and World Health Organization positions on the need for ongoing oversight of places of detention during the pandemic, to both mitigate the risk of human rights violations and to progress public health objectives, have been consistent:

- The Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture has noted that it is "particularly important at this time that NPMs ensure that effective measures are taken to reduce the possibility of detainees suffering forms of inhuman and degrading treatment as a result of the very real pressures which detention systems and those responsible for them now face."⁶⁶
- The Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights has advocated that detention be "regularly monitored by independent bodies."⁶⁷

- The Working Group on Arbitrary Detention "emphasizes the importance of independent oversight by national and international human rights mechanisms over all places of deprivation of liberty" including by NPMs.⁶⁸ It has also encouraged States that have ratified OPCAT to adhere to the advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture.⁶⁹
- The United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, World Health Organization, the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS and the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, in a joint statement, have asserted that "the access of external inspection bodies to places of deprivation of liberty, must continue to be fully respected."⁷⁰
- The World Health Organization has noted that "oversight and accountability mechanisms should be in place to allow individuals who are impacted to challenge the appropriateness of... restrictions. Not conforming to these safeguards not only runs the risk of a range of human rights violations of the most vulnerable but will also ultimately undermine the larger public health objectives."⁷¹

Similarly, the International Committee of the Red Cross,⁷² Council of Europe⁷³ and civil society internationally⁷⁴ have highlighted the legal bases of, and need for, ongoing oversight during the pandemic, as has civil society in Australia.⁷⁵

The Australian Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability has highlighted that restrictions on visiting may impact on both formal oversight mechanisms and informal oversight provided by family, friends, supporters and advocates. It noted that "[w]ith the decrease of oversight comes an increase in the risk of violence, abuse, neglect and exploitation" and encouraged "governments to implement all necessary measures to protect and support people with disability in residential settings during the pandemic."⁷⁶

This highlights the importance of having formal, independent oversight bodies operating at all times, and especially during public health emergencies.

Access of oversight bodies to places of detention must be guaranteed

In compliance with OPCAT, NPMs must have access to all places of detention,⁷⁷ information concerning the number of persons deprived of their liberty in places of detention and the number of places and their location, as well as treatment of those persons and their conditions of detention.⁷⁸ Although "temporary restrictions are permissible"⁷⁹ in response to COVID-19, all Australian oversight bodies, including NPMs, must be guaranteed unimpeded access to all places of detention throughout the duration (and beyond) of the COVID-19 pandemic.⁸⁰

United Nations bodies and the World Health Organization have called for guaranteed access of oversight bodies to places of detention during the pandemic:

• The Working Group on Arbitrary Detention emphasises that "the prevailing public health emergency cannot be used as a blanket justification to prevent all such independent oversight. The Working Group calls upon all States to allow visits of independent oversight mechanisms to all places of deprivation of liberty during the COVID-19 pandemic and other public health emergencies."⁸¹

- The Inter-Agency Standing Committee (Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights and World Health Organization) has stated that "[d]etention centers' monitoring bodies, including National Human Right Institutions and other entities with relevant monitoring mandates, should continue to have access to places of detention. If already established in accordance with the Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture, include the National Preventive mechanisms."⁸²
- The World Health Organization Europe's position is that "[e]ven in the circumstances of the COVID-19 outbreak, bodies of inspection whose mandate is to prevent torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment should have access to all people deprived of their liberty in prisons and other places of detention (including persons in isolation), in accordance with the provisions of the respective body's mandate."⁸³

OPCAT stipulates that NPMs must have guaranteed access to all places under the Governments' jurisdiction and control, where persons are or may be deprived of their liberty by order of any judicial, administrative or other authority (in both public and private custodial settings).⁸⁴ Within the criminal legal system, these places include prisons, youth detention centres, police cells, court cells, correctional centres, correctional work camps, supported bail accommodation, modes of transport and places where people are temporarily detained (such as hospitals). Within the immigration detention system, these places include immigration detention centres, alternative places of detention, and other places where people are temporarily detained (such as in transit and in hospitals).

NPMs and oversight bodies should adjust their approaches to oversight

The current approach of oversight bodies in Australia

In Australia, three bodies have been designated NPMs:

- the Commonwealth Ombudsman (NPM coordinator and responsible for inspecting places of detention under the control of the Commonwealth, including immigration detention facilities and Australian Federal Police cells⁸⁵);
- the Western Australian Office of the Inspector of Custodial Services (**the OICS**) (responsible for inspecting justice-related facilities⁸⁶); and
- the Western Australian Ombudsman (responsible for inspecting mental health and other secure facilities⁸⁷).

The OICS decided to "reduce [their] routine physical presence at custodial facilities," with inspections being undertaken on a remote basis. The OICS' approach to monitoring currently entails relying on receiving daily reports from the Department of Justice, formal phone briefings from individual facility management and other staff, monitoring the prisons' databases daily and contact with people in detention, families and representative bodies. Similarly, the WA Independent Visitor Service has been temporarily deferred.⁸⁸

Other oversight bodies have also suspended inspections. The NSW Inspector of Custodial Services has temporarily postponed their scheduled visits and inspections, and official visitors attending centres will focus "primarily on examining the general functioning and physical appearance of a facility."⁸⁹ The ACT Inspector of Custodial Services has also suspended visits, but has stated that it would review its decision should there be a critical incident.⁹⁰

In immigration detention, because of concerns regarding the lack of oversight of the response to COVID-19, the Public Interest Advocacy Centre recently filed a group complaint with the Commonwealth Ombudsman calling "for an urgent inspection of immigration detention facilities and alternative places of detention, to examine the adequacy of conditions and measures being taken to mitigate and manage the danger posed by COVID-19 to people in detention and staff."⁹¹

In contrast, other oversight bodies have opted to continue or resume inspecting places of detention, such as the South Australian Guardian for Children and Young People which has continued the "program of regular fortnightly face-to-face visits to all units in the Training Centre... (augmented by occasional visits as needed for advocacy or resolution of serious issues)."⁹²

As restrictions ease, some oversight bodies will likely start relaxing some of their COVID-19 responsive measures and, for example, the OICS in Western Australia and the Commonwealth Ombudsman have indicated that they plan to recommence limited visits and inspections shortly.⁹³

But suspending inspections in the first place raises a number of concerns, including overreliance on remote monitoring and the accuracy of self-reporting by detaining authorities. The processes for reviewing the current methodologies of Australian oversight bodies is unclear, which is concerning given that there is a very real possibility that the pandemic may persist for a considerable period of time. This, in turn, runs the significant risk that harmful practices adopted as part of detaining authorities' infection prevention and control measures will become normalised and continue throughout the pandemic and beyond.

The need to urgently commence inspections that observe the "do no harm" principle

The Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture has emphasised that:

whilst the manner in which preventive visiting is conducted will almost certainly be affected by necessary measures taken in the interests of public health, this does not mean that preventive visiting should cease. On the contrary, the potential exposure to the risk of ill-treatment faced by those in places of detention may be heightened as a consequence of such public health measures taken.⁹⁴

The Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture has also stated that it "is the responsibility of the SPT and of NPMs to respond in imaginative and creative ways to the novel challenges they face in the exercise of their OPCAT mandates,"⁹⁵ and to "safeguard the public, detention staff, detainees and themselves."⁹⁶ Australian oversight bodies should heed this advice, and adjust

their methodology to ensure that they observe the "do no harm" principle when conducting their inspections during the pandemic.

Often the "do no harm" principle is considered in the context of protecting those who engage with NPMs and the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture from reprisals and in relation to dealing responsibly with confidential information.⁹⁷ The Association for the Prevention of Torture's guide to monitoring places of detention states that, during visits, "confidentiality, security and sensitivity should be kept in mind. Poorly planned or prepared visits... can actually do more harm than good."⁹⁸ It states that detainees' "safety should always be kept in mind by visitors, who should not take any action or measure which could endanger an individual or a group."⁹⁹

In exercising their mandate while observing the "do no harm" principle, oversight bodies could modify their methodology to incorporate approaches that have been recommended or adopted by United Nations bodies and the World Health Organization (such as the use of Personal Protective Equipment),¹⁰⁰ international NGOs with expertise in this area,¹⁰¹ and NPMs in other jurisdictions. Emerging and best practices have been developed by NPMs that have implemented new monitoring frameworks, guidelines and Memorandums of Understanding, adapting their approach to oversight and inspections during the COVID-19 pandemic.¹⁰² In fact, some modified inspections have already commenced; Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons (UK) has published inspection reports of modified inspections of both places of detention where youth are held and prisons.¹⁰³

Federal, State and Territory Governments and detaining authorities should accommodate oversight bodies' modified approaches to detention oversight, as they continue to exercise their mandates while observing the "do no harm" principle.

The need for greater transparency

United Nations bodies and the World Health Organization have emphasised the importance of transparency in relation to places of detention:

- The Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture has stated that it is "important that there is transparent communication to all persons deprived of liberty, their families and the media concerning the measures being taken and the reasons for them."¹⁰⁴
- The World Health Organization has similarly noted that "[c]ontingency plans should be shared with all involved, including staff members and people living in prisons, in order to minimize unnecessary fear and anxiety."¹⁰⁵
- The United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, the World Health Organization, the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS and Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights have jointly stated that "all cases of COVID-19 in closed settings should be notified to responsible public health authorities, who will then report to national and international authorities."¹⁰⁶

There should be greater transparency by Federal, State and Territory Governments in relation to places of detention. They should regularly provide updated and accurate information across each detention site. Information provided should include:

- Information relating to infection prevention and control measures and contingency plans (particularly strategies, policies and data relating to use of medical isolation, quarantine and solitary confinement, staffing, testing, health provision, personal and legal visits, programs and education);
- information relating to COVID-19 testing and results for people in detention, staff and contractors, infection rates and number of deaths, as well as incidents such as use of force, incidents of self-harm and prison disturbances such as protests.

Data should be disaggregated, in relation to gender, disability status, age and ethnicity.

An example of good practice in other jurisdictions is the Scottish Prison Service, which publishes weekly the number of people in prison who are self-isolating, confirmed COVID-19 cases in establishments and staff absences.¹⁰⁷ Another example is the USA Bureau of Prisons, which provides daily updates on the number of confirmed and recovered COVID-19 cases among people in federal prisons and staff, as well as the number of deaths of inmates and staff.¹⁰⁸

Recommendations

Federal, State and Territory Governments must urgently designate and/or establish National Preventive Mechanisms as part of their response to the COVID-19 pandemic, to oversee the conditions of detention and treatment of people in places of detention, which must, at a minimum, comply with international human rights standards. Governments must engage with civil society, including Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander organisations, in transparent, inclusive and robust consultations during this process.

Federal, State and Territory Governments must guarantee all oversight bodies, including National Preventive Mechanisms, unimpeded access to all places of detention and persons detained throughout (and beyond) the duration of the COVID-19 pandemic. Governments and places of detention must co-operate with oversight bodies, accommodate inspections and respond to requests for information.

In order to ensure greater transparency, Federal, State and Territory Governments must provide regular, updated and accurate information to the public and to oversight bodies on its response to the COVID-19 pandemic in relation to each place of detention. Oversight bodies should publicly report on the information they receive through this process, at regular intervals, and ensure that the voices of people in places of detention are heard in this process. Federal, State and Territory Governments must not adopt unreasonable measures that will further undermine or limit existing formal and informal mechanisms of oversight and transparency.

6. Reducing the number of people in places of detention

In order to prevent the potential mass spread and incalculable harm that would arise should COVID-19 get into places of detention, Governments across the country must take emergency measures to reduce the numbers of people in places of detention, including people who are at higher risk of significant harm should they contract COVID-19.¹⁰⁹

This is consistent with the advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment to "[r]educe prison populations and other detention populations wherever possible by implementing schemes of early, provisional or temporary release for those detainees for whom it is safe to do so."¹¹⁰

A number of international bodies have also recommended that the detention population be reduced:

- The United Nations has stated that "reducing numbers in pretrial detention, those detained for minor or political offences, near the end of their sentences, or detained unlawfully should be expedited."¹¹¹
- The United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights has "urged governments and relevant authorities to work quickly to reduce the number of people in detention, noting several countries have already undertaken some positive actions... Under international human rights law, States have an obligation to take steps to prevent foreseeable threats to public health."¹¹²
- In a joint statement, the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, the World Health Organization, the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS have said that "efforts should encompass release mechanisms for people at particular risk of COVID-19, such as older people and people with pre-existing health conditions, as well as other people who could be released without compromising public safety, such as those sentenced for minor, nonviolent offences, with specific consideration given to women and children."¹¹³
- The United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime has also asserted that "[f]or many countries, reducing the prison population may even constitute a precondition for introducing meaningful prevention and control measures"¹¹⁴ and that "[p]reventing outbreaks of COVID-19 in prisons, including by taking affirmative steps to reduce prison populations, will be much easier than controlling outbreaks once they have occurred."¹¹⁵
- The Chair of the United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities has recommended that "States should ensure the safety and integrity of persons with disabilities and accelerate measures of deinstitutionalization of persons with disabilities from all types of institutions."¹¹⁶

- The Inter-Agency Standing Committee (Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights and World Health Organization) has highlighted the importance of considering "possible opportunities for release and/or non-custodial alternatives to detention."¹¹⁷
- The World Health Organization's Office for Europe has recommended that overcrowding be addressed by release of individuals.¹¹⁸
- The Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS has advocated that "where it is not possible to assure the health of prisoners within the prison itself, steps should be taken (before the epidemic is in the prisons) for the early/temporarily release of prisoners."¹¹⁹
- The International Committee of the Red Cross has also recommended reducing numbers in prison.¹²⁰
- The Council of Europe has identified that a "decrease of the prison population is indispensable."¹²¹

Health experts around the world have also advocated for release of people from places of detention as an essential feature of COVID-19 containment strategies by governments.¹²² In Australia, health experts have also called for release of people from immigration detention.¹²³ Reducing the numbers of people in places of detention is essential for protecting the health of people in places of detention, staff and the broader community.

In prisons and youth detention centres, a decrease in population can be achieved by:

- Releasing people, by granting bail to those on remand, granting early and/or temporary release and parole to people;
- Curbing new admissions, by looking at non-custodial sentencing alternatives, encouraging police to rely on summons and bail rather than arrest,¹²⁴ and raising the age of criminal responsibility.¹²⁵ COVID-19-related offences such as breach of quarantine or social distancing regulations should also be decriminalised.¹²⁶

In NSW¹²⁷ and the ACT¹²⁸ legislation has been passed to provide for the early release of people from prison, but these laws have not yet been utilised.¹²⁹ In other jurisdictions, such as Western Australia, there appear to be no plans for release.¹³⁰ Whether releases have actually taken place remains unclear in some jurisdictions, such as in Queensland and the NT.¹³¹ This is despite extensive advocacy efforts that have been undertaken by civil society in Australia, particularly by Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander organisations, ¹³² and the fact that overseas jurisdictions have already begun the early release of people from prisons.¹³³

People in detention who are most vulnerable to COVID-19, and the impacts of measures implemented to prevent transmission in detention, should be prioritised for release. This includes: Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people,¹³⁴ elderly people and people with chronic health conditions, people living with disability and mental health conditions, children, young people, pregnant women, refugees and people seeking asylum.¹³⁵ Improved oversight and transparency can assist in identifying suitable candidates for release from detention.

Other people who should be prioritised for release are those who are primary caregivers for young children, who are close to the end of their sentences, who are detained due to

conditional breaches of bail, sentence or parole, or who have been convicted of minor offences.¹³⁶

Civil society in Australia has also advocated for the release of those who are detained in immigration detention.¹³⁷ In relation to people seeking asylum and refugees in immigration detention, a decrease in population can be achieved by:

- Releasing people from immigration detention into safe housing, where they can comply
 with the public health advice recommended by the Federal Government and health
 experts (for example, practicing physical distancing). This could be achieved by
 granting bridging visas to allow people to live in the community, making "residence
 determinations" to allow people to live in community detention and expediting the
 processing of detainees' existing visa applications.
- Transferring people, with their consent, held in Nauru and Papua New Guinea to Australia before there is a widespread outbreak.¹³⁸

Those who are released from detention must be provided with appropriate medical, housing, financial and other support.¹³⁹

Recommendation

Federal, State and Territory Governments must take immediate action to reduce the number of people held in places of detention. This should include responsibly releasing people who are at higher risk of significant harm should they contract COVID-19, including Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, elderly people, people with chronic health conditions, people living with disability, people with mental health conditions, children, young people, pregnant women, primary caregivers for young children, refugees and people seeking asylum.

Endnotes

¹ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Human Rights Dispatches: human rights issues within the context of the coronavirus pandemic, "Human Rights Dispatch No. 2: COVID-19 and the protection of the right to life in places of detention", accessed 06 May 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Executions/Pages/HumanRightsDispatches.aspx

² World Health Organization (Europe), Preparedness, prevention and control of COVID-19 in prisons and other places of detention dated 15 May 2020, available at http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/health-determinants/prisons-andhealth/publications/2020/preparedness,-prevention-and-control-of-covid-19-in-prisons-and-other-places-of-detention,-15-march-2020 ³ Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, Advice of the

Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventative Mechanisms relating to the Coronavirus Pandemic (Advanced Unedited Version), adopted on 28 March 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=lwAR1gRVb3A

egXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKcOj-ERHflbe1CTb_8 ⁴ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Human Rights Dispatches: human rights issues within the context of the coronavirus pandemic, "Human Rights Dispatch No. 2: COVID-19 and the protection of the right to life in places of detention", accessed 6 May 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Executions/Pages/HumanRightsDispatches.aspx

⁵ See, for example, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Urgent action needed to prevent COVID-19 "rampaging through places of detention dated 25 March 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25745&LangID=E&fbclid=IwAR1MrRIJ3J3LdKub1w <u>3GUx2WXB4AIvpXZHoWbjCRRpY70EB_X4vZMgcvA</u> ⁶ See, for example, Department of Health, Australian Government, *Coronavirus (COVID-19) health alert* available at

https://www.health.gov.au/news/health-alerts/novel-coronavirus-2019-ncov-health-alert#protect-others-and-stop-the-spread Jordan Hayne, "National Cabinet to consider path out of coronavirus restrictions when it meets today", ABC News (Online) 08 May 2020, available at https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-05-08/national-cabinet-to-examine-coronavirus-restrictions today/12225330?utm_source=sfmc&utm_medium=email&utm_content=&utm_campaign=%5bnews_sfmc_newsmail_am_df_!n

1%5d%3a8935&user_id=a746aabe09f06679327c35dcdc8942ca08df3348359797908bf0c0d2b8440f26&WT.tsrc=email&WT.m c id=Email%7c%5bnews sfmc newsmail am df !n1%5d%7c8935ABCNewsmail topstories articlelink ⁸ Sallie Yea, "This is why Singapore's coronavirus cases are growing: a look inside the dismal living conditions of migrant

workers", The Conversation 30 April 2020, available at https://theconversation.com/this-is-why-singapores-coronavirus-casesare-growing-a-look-inside-the-dismal-living-conditions-of-migrant-workers-136959

Coronavirus outbreak at Victorian psychiatric facility being investigated by health authorities (24/04/20) available at https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-04-24/coronavirus-outbreak-at-psychiatric-facility-in-victoria-covid19/12180212; Nhv is it spreading?': fears for Newmarch House, the aged care home at the centre of Australia's Covid-19 crisis (02/05/20) https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2020/may/02/why-is-it-spreading-sydneys-newmarch-house-aged-care-homebecomes-epicentre-of-covid-19-fight

¹⁰ See, for example, Kate Aubusson, "Huge element of luck': the greatest risk to eradicating coronavirus in Australia", The Sydney Morning Herald (Online) 24 April 2020, available at https://www.smh.com.au/national/prison-nursing-home-outbreaksand-re-importations-the-greatest-risk-to-eradicating-coronavirus-experts-20200424-

p54mst.html?fbclid=IwAR33jlZ0HPnCLclbpLjJsBlsbPrsAaA5w-IWJ64YxKgFgPb1AERmLRLSMng

¹ United Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners (the Nelson Mandela Rules), UN Doc A/RES/70/175 (17 December 2015), Rule 24(1); See also Council of Europe, Statement of interpretation on the right to protection of health in times of pandemic, dated 21 April 2020, available at https://rm.coe.int/statement-of-interpretation-on-the-right-to-protection-ofhealth-in-ti/16809e3640?fbclid=IwAR3RIjOpFXjkn6rTr5MgMMB0f2ZgbR6uZSEvcDtAbomzkFBZ_tMg1NORKF0 ¹² 'People will continue to die': coroners' 'deaths in custody' reports ignored (31/08/18) available at

https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2018/aug/31/people-will-continue-to-die-coroners-deaths-in-custody-reports-

ignored ¹³ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Human Rights Dispatches: human rights issues within the context of the* coronavirus pandemic, "Human Rights Dispatch No. 2: COVID-19 and the protection of the right to life in places of detention", accessed 6 May 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Executions/Pages/HumanRightsDispatches.aspx. See also International Committee of the Red Cross, COVID-19: Protecting prison populations from infectious coronavirus disease, available at https://www.icrc.org/en/document/protecting-prison-populations-infectious-disease

¹⁴ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, The health of Australia's prisoners 2018,30 May 2019 available at https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/prisoners/health-australia-prisoners-2018/contents/table-of-contents

¹⁵ See, for example, Department of Justice and Community Safety, Victorian Government, Youth Justice's response to coronavirus (COVID-19) available at https://www.justice.vic.gov.au/justice-system/youth-justice/youth-justices-response-tocoronavirus-covid-19 ¹⁶ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Human Rights Dispatches: human rights issues within the context of the

coronavirus pandemic, "Human Rights Dispatch No. 2: COVID-19 and the protection of the right to life in places of detention", accessed 6 May 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Executions/Pages/HumanRightsDispatches.aspx. See also American Civil Liberties Union, If COVID-19 Doesn't Discriminate, Then Why Are Black People Dying at Higher Rates? (08/04/20) available at

https://www.aclu.org/news/racial-justice/if-covid-19-doesnt-discriminate-then-why-are-black-people-dying-at-higher-rates/, In the UK, being black or Asian makes you more likely to die from COVID-19 (11/05/20) available at

https://www.smh.com.au/national/in-the-uk-being-black-or-asian-makes-you-more-likely-to-die-from-covid-19-20200511p54rvt.html ¹⁷ Human Rights Law Centre, Urgent Submission to the Senate Select Committee into COVID-19 dated 5 May 2020 available

at https://static1.squarespace.com/static/580025f66b8f5b2dabbe4291/t/5eb0d52960545d5c012e0a81/1588647225394/COVID-19+Senate+Submission+Explainer.pdf

¹⁸ International Committee of the Red Cross, COVID-19: Authorities must protect health of detainees, staff and ultimately surrounding communities, 07 April 2020, available at https://www.icrc.org/en/document/covid-19-places-detention-must-protecthealth-detainees-staff-and-ultimately-surrounding ¹⁹ United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, Position Paper, "COVID-19 preparedness and responses in prisons", dated 31

March 2020, available at https://www.unodc.org/documents/Advocacy-Section/UNODC_Position_paper_COVID-19 in prisons.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1KI_0vIaXp2yL3pn0i4J5ICrSna84I6rSmEUtd5zN57iInd7UBt5Adr1c ²⁰ United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, Position Paper, "COVID-19 preparedness and responses in prisons", dated 31 March 2020, available at https://www.unodc.org/documents/Advocacy-Section/UNODC_Position_paper_COVID-19 in prisons.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1KI_0vIaXp2yL3pn0i4J5ICrSna84I6rSmEUtd5zN57iInd7UBt5Adr1c

²¹ United Nations Human Rights Committee, Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, Statement on derogations from the Covenant in connection with the COVID-19 pandemic (Advance Unedited Version), CCPR/C/128/2dated 24 April 2020, available at https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/CCPR/COVIDstatement.docx?fbclid=IwAR1KFgN_-NH1OFgmwO38CPTxsFNnuqa7k-Sks9R-fIUG3cjhX5lco261UM

²² United Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners, Rules 24(1), 27, 30.

²³ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Human Rights Dispatches: human rights issues within the context of the coronavirus pandemic, "Human Rights Dispatch No. 2: COVID-19 and the protection of the right to life in places of detention", accessed 6 May 2020 at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Executions/Pages/HumanRightsDispatches.aspx

Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 10 December 1984, 1465 UNTS 85 (entered into force 26 June 1987) arts 1 and 16.

²⁵ Human Rights Law Centre, Solitary confinement must not be used as response to COVID-19: Royal Commission told, dated 31 March 2020 available at https://www.hrlc.org.au/news/2020/3/31/solitary-confinement-must-not-be-used-as-response-tocovid-19-royal-commission-told?fbclid=IwAR3tTJjyYE8116eQDtoJ1zl8t5O21WUhU6oNI0V_mMjak9L4GkywMrpNjko; Human Rights Watch, Coronavirus is a Ticking Time Bomb for Australia's Prisons, dated 16 April 2020, available at https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/16/coronavirus-ticking-time-bomb-australias-

prisons?fbclid=IwAR1IAQuUJTKcGSn0sxOMSQt32dXoKP_T3km586PzTsWNx74JLCrLMw8WgMk; Claudia Farhart, Australian prisoners report spending up to 22 hours per day in their cells in coronavirus lockdown, SBS News (online) 1May 2020 available at https://amp.sbs.com.au/v1/article/australian-prisoners-report-spending-up-to-22-hours-per-day-in-their-cellsin-coronavirus-lockdown/d9dae4b4-032b-48b8-95a8-e49f5537f3b3?amp=1&__twitter_impression=true&fbclid=IwAR1joD-38K7N1RsKGVwwhj9YoSW8JgSBOIhcc_jIRNe69xy7Hjhp1aKRY5s ²⁶ Corrections Queensland, see announcement at https://corrections.qld.gov.au/gcs-announces-new-isolation-procedures-for-

prisoners/

Corrections Victoria, see announcement at https://www.corrections.vic.gov.au/covid19#protective

28 COVID-19 Omnibus (Emergency Measures) Act 2020 (Vic), s 600M. See also Australian Lawyers Alliance, "VIC emergency plans for prisoners are inhumane, Bill needs careful scrutiny", dated 22 April 2020 available at

https://www.lawyersalliance.com.au/news/vic-emergency-plans-for-prisoners-are-inhumane-bill-needs-careful-scrutinyala?fbclid=lwAR09JBUZKZpEHM-iYDv9KM6XV3K3bXN0n4nrgHJWwnX-QtoaQQHsy3ahHUs

²⁹ COVID-19 Omnibus (Emergency Measures) Act 2020 (Vic), s 1120.

³⁰ Department of Health, Australian Government, CDNA Guidelines for the prevention, control and public management of COVID-19 outbreaks in correctional and detention facilities in Australia available at

https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/2020/03/cdna-guidelines-for-the-prevention-control-and-public-healthmanagement-of-covid-19-outbreaks-in-correctional-and-detention-facilities-in-australia.pdf

³¹ World Health Organization (Europe), Preparedness, prevention and control of COVID-19 in prisons and other places of detention dated 15 May 2020, available at http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/health-determinants/prisons-andhealth/publications/2020/preparedness,-prevention-and-control-of-covid-19-in-prisons-and-other-places-of-detention,-15-march-

2020 ³² Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC - Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights & World Health Organization), Interim guidance on COVID-19 - Focus on persons deprived of their liberty, dated 27 March 2020, available at

https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/system/files/2020-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-%20Focus%20on%20Persons%20Deprived%20of%20Their%20Liberty.pdf?fbclid=IwAR150xMsEUy95mbNsNIxIMB5XcpSIS5 HEOeCyZj5X75SZx4VYiPZ195Aes

³³ Advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventive Mechanisms relating to the Coronavirus Pandemic dated25/03/2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1gRVb3A egXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKcOj-ERHflbe1CTb_8: ³⁴ Stuart Grassian, 'Psychiatric Effects of Solitary Confinement' (2006) 22 WASH. U. J. L. & POL'Y 325, 354.

³⁵ United Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners (the Nelson Mandela Rules), UN Doc A/RES/70/175 (17 December 2015), Rule 45.

³⁶ Juan E. Méndez, Interim report of the Special Rapporteur of the Human Rights Council on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, UN Doc A/66/26 (5 August 2011).

³⁷ Juan E. Méndez, Interim report of the Special Rapporteur of the Human Rights Council on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, UN Doc A/66/26 (5 August 2011).

⁸ Juan E. Méndez, Interim report of the Special Rapporteur of the Human Rights Council on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, UN Doc A/66/26 (5 August 2011).

Juan E. Méndez, Interim report of the Special Rapporteur of the Human Rights Council on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, UN Doc A/66/26 (5 August 2011).

⁴⁰ Human Rights Watch, 'Abuse and Neglect of Prisoners with Disabilities in Australia' (Report, 6 February 2018).

⁴¹ Commonwealth, Royal Commission into Aboriginal Deaths in Custody, Final report (1991).

⁴² United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, Position Paper, "COVID-19 preparedness and responses in prisons", dated 31 March 2020, available at https://www.unodc.org/documents/Advocacy-Section/UNODC_Position_paper_COVID-

 <u>19 in prisons.pdf?fbclid=lwAR1KI_0vlaXp2yL3pn0i4J5lCrSna84l6rSmEUtd5zN57iInd7UBt5Adr1c</u>
 ⁴³ Rowson v Department of Justice and Community Safety [2020] VSC 236 (01/05/20) available at <u>https://austlii.edu.au/cgi-</u> bin/viewdoc/au/cases/vic/VSC//2020/236.html ⁴⁴ Commissioner for human rights, Council of Europe, COVID-19 pandemic: urgent steps are needed to protect the rights of

prisoners in Europe, 6 April 2020, available at https://www.coe.int/en/web/commissioner/-/covid-19-pandemic-urgent-steps-are-

needed-to-protect-the-rights-of-prisoners-ineurope?fbclid=IwAR12qkhKv_YPN4IM5GeFUUSAMBDGVjIsZXuSCyvNtBcQjIMwLU9oP2WSw48 ⁴⁵ United Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners (the Nelson Mandela Rules), UN Doc A/RES/70/175 (17 December 2015), Rule 24(1). ⁴⁶ International Convention on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. Adopted and opened for signature, ratification and accession by General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of 16 December 1966 entry into force 3 January 1976 Art 12(1), Art 12(2)(c), Art 12(2)(d). ⁴⁷ Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC - Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights & World Health Organization), Interim guidance on COVID-19 - Focus on persons deprived of their liberty, dated 27 March 2020, available at https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/system/files/2020-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-%20Focus%20on%20Persons%20Deprived%20of%20Their%20Liberty.pdf?fbclid=IwAR150xMsEUy95mbNsNIxIMB5XcpSIS5 HEOeCyZj5X75SZx4VYiPZ195Aes ⁴⁸ Linda Silmalis, "Prison bid to stamp out drugs in mail" 17 May 2020, Daily Telegraph. ⁴⁹ SBS News, "Dutton introduces draft laws to ban phones, drugs in detention centres" 13 September 2017 available at https://www.sbs.com.au/news/dutton-introduces-draft-laws-to-ban-phones-drugs-in-detention-centres; see also Migration Amendment (Prohibiting Items in Immigration Detention Facilities) Bill 2020 (Cth). ⁵⁰ Morgan Liotta, "Lockdowns and restricted visits: COVID-19 and the prison population", Royal Australian College of General Practitioners, News GP, available at https://www1.racgp.org.au/newsgp/clinical/lockdowns-and-restricted-visitation-rights-covid-<u>1?fbclid=IwAR2YbVB-hZNGuhNJJv4G7P_-AUJsPtyWAcvQouW7wOvABoN9mauZ1Y49G0</u> ⁵¹ NT News, "Security classifications to blame for prison riot: union", 18 May 2020 available via paywall at https://www.ntnews.com.au/truecrimeaustralia/police-courts/security-classifications-to-blame-for-prison-riot-union/newsstory/7d0c8c3e0eed6f085c31ccacff2ee7e9?fbclid=IwAR2qsA7zWhQIbIUqQBWnjPbL7P8IDyMaGE_oA_RoyLrrogOANecOdpkPy0; The Courier Mail, "Coronavirus QLD: Borallon jail locked down amid prisoner protest", 15 April 2020 available via paywall at https://www.couriermail.com.au/subscribe/news/1/; Phoebe Loomes, "Prisoners at Goulburn Jail have staged a riot, apparently over restrictions imposed because of the risk from coronavirus", News.com.au available at https://www.news.com.au/world/coronavirus/australia/inmates-riot-at-goulburn-supermax-over-coronavirus-restrictions/newsstory/59ebb017a42288c2e11e4b683761a131?fbclid=IwAR08Hs6ocnNCCy8P8ha8b6xje1hluMQClC6Dyyf2e_rNZCX_9kF65Lm ra0c; 7News Brisbane, "Up to five prisoners are on the roof of Brisbane's Arthur Gorrie Correctional Centre", 6 April 2020. ⁵² Colleen Barry, "Italy Extends coronavirus lockdown to entire country", The Sydney Morning Herald 10 March 2020 available at https://www.smh.com.au/world/europe/italy-to-extend-coronavirus-lockdown-to-entire-country-20200310-p548ge.html ⁵³ Corrections Queensland, available at https://corrections.qld.gov.au/information-for-visitors-to-our-prisons-covid- <u>19/#Q: How can I email a prisoner?</u> ⁵⁴ Corrections Victoria, available at <u>https://www.corrections.vic.gov.au/prisons/contacting-a-prisoner#personal_email</u> ⁵⁵ UNODC, World Health Organization, UNAIDS and Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Joint statement on COVID-19 in prisons and other closed settings dated 13 May 2020, available at https://www.who.int/news-room/detail/13-05-2020-unodc-who-unaids-and-ohchr-joint-statement-on-covid-19-in-prisons-and-other-closed-settings ⁵⁶ Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 4 February 2003, 2375 UNTS 237 (entered into force 22 June 2006) Art 24; Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 4 February 2003, 2375 UNTS 237 (entered into force 22 June 2006) Declarations and Reservations: Australia. ⁵⁷ Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 4 February 2003, 2375 UNTS 237 (entered into force 22 June 2006) Art 29. Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 4 February 2003, 2375 UNTS 237 (entered into force 22 June 2006) Art 3. The Australia OPCAT Network, Submission to the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and the United Nations Working Group on Arbitrary Detention: The Implementation of OPCAT in Australia, January 2020; Concluding Observations: UN Report on Australia's Review of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disability (24/09/2019), available at: https://www.afdo.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/UN-Outcomes-Report-on-Australia.pdf ⁶⁰ Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 4 February 2003, 2375 UNTS 237 (entered into force 22 June 2006) Art 18(1). ⁶¹ Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 4 February 2003, 2375 UNTS 237 (entered into force 22 June 2006) Art 35. Andreea Lachsz, Culturally appropriate oversight of conditions of detention and treatment of detained Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in the Northern Territory's criminal justice system - in compliance with the Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (December 2019) https://www.churchilltrust.com.au/fellows/detail/4318/Andreea+Lach ⁶³ Elina Steinerte, 'The Jewel in the Crown and Its Three Guardians: Independence of National Preventive Mechanisms under the Optional Protocol to the UN Torture Convention' (2014) 14 Human Rights Law Review 15. ⁶⁴ Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 4 February 2003, 2375 UNTS 237 (entered into force 22 June 2006) Art 19: 'The national preventive mechanisms shall be granted at a minimum the power: (b) To make recommendations to the relevant authorities with the aim of improving the treatment and the conditions of the persons deprived of their liberty and to prevent torture and other cruel,

inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, taking into consideration the relevant norms of the United Nations.' ⁶⁵ Andreea Lachsz, *Culturally appropriate oversight of conditions of detention and treatment of detained Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in the Northern Territory's criminal justice system – in compliance with the Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment* December 2019 <u>https://www.churchilltrust.com.au/fellows/detail/4318/Andreea+Lachsz;</u> Australian Bureau of Statistics - 4512.0 - Corrective

Services, Australia, December Quarter 2019 12 March 2020 available at https://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/4512.0 ⁶⁶ Advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventive Mechanisms relating to the Coronavirus Pandemic 25 March 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1gRVb3A egXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKcOj-ERHflbe1CTb_8 ⁶⁷ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Spokesperson for the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights: Rupert Colville dated 5 May 2020, available at

⁶⁸ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Deliberation No. 11 on prevention of arbitrary deprivation of liberty in the context of public health emergencies dated 8 May 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Detention/DeliberationNo11.pdf?fbclid=IwAR0VFIMNUTkjBgOoS3mUryULaPGJC3s miEVc4LT1rFmandBuaw9cUdmBLIE ⁶⁹ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Deliberation No. 11 on prevention of arbitrary deprivation of liberty in the

context of public health emergencies dated 8 May 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Detention/DeliberationNo11.pdf?fbclid=IwAR0VFIMNUTkjBgOoS3mUryULaPGJC3s miEVc4LT1rFmandBuaw9cUdmBLIE ⁷⁰ UNODC, World Health Organization, UNAIDS and Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Joint statement on*

COVID-19 in prisons and other closed settings dated 13 May 2020, available at https://www.who.int/news-room/detail/13-05-

2020-unodc-who-unaids-and-ohchr-joint-statement-on-covid-19-in-prisons-and-other-closed-settings ⁷¹ World Health Organization, Addressing Human Rights as Key to the COVID-19 Response dated 21 April 2020, available at https://apps.who.int/iris/rest/bitstreams/1275275/retrieve

⁷² International Committee of the Red Cross, COVID-19: Authorities must protect health of detainees, staff and ultimately surrounding communities 7 April 2020 available at https://www.icrc.org/en/document/covid-19-places-detention-must-protecthealth-detainees-staff-and-ultimately-surrounding;

⁷³ Commissioner for human rights, Council of Europe, COVID-19 pandemic: urgent steps are needed to protect the rights of prisoners in Europe, 6 April 2020 available at https://www.coe.int/en/web/commissioner/-/covid-19-pandemic-urgent-steps-areneeded-to-protect-the-rights-of-prisoners-in-

europe?fbclid=IwAR12gkhKv_YPN4IM5GeFUUSAMBDGVjIsZXuSCyvNtBcQjIMwLU9oP2WSw48; European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, Statement of principles relating to the treatment of persons deprived of their liberty in the context of the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic 20 March 2020 available at https://rm.coe.int/16809cfa4b ⁷⁴ Organisation Mondiale Contre la Torture 'World Organisation Against Torture' (OMCT), *Building our response on COVID-19*

and detention - OMCT Guidance brief to the SOS-Torture Network and partner organizations available at https://www.omct.org/monitoring-protection-mechanisms/reports-and-publications/2020/04/d25784/; Penal Reform

International, Coronavirus: Healthcare and human rights of people in prison 16 March 2020 available at

https://cdn.penalreform.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/FINAL-Briefing-Coronavirus.pdf; Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative, COVID-19 and Prisons in the Commonwealth - ensuring an effective response available at

https://www.humanrightsinitiative.org/download/1586326581COVID%2019%20and%20Prisons%20in%20the%20Commonweal th.pdf ⁷⁵ Change the Record, *Keeping mob safe during Covid-19* available at <u>https://changetherecord.org.au/covid19</u>.

⁷⁶ Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability, Statement of Concern - The response to the COVID-19 pandemic for people with disability 26 March 2020 available at

https://disability.royalcommission.gov.au/publications/statement-concern-response-covid-19-pandemic-people-disability Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 4 February 2003, 2375 UNTS 237 (entered into force 22 June 2006) Art 20(c)

⁷⁸ Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 4 February 2003, 2375 UNTS 237 (entered into force 22 June 2006) Art 20

Advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventive Mechanisms relating to the Coronavirus Pandemic 25 March 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1gRVb3A eqXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKcOj-ERHflbe1CTb_8 ⁸⁰ Advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventive Mechanisms relating to the

Coronavirus Pandemic 25 March 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1gRVb3A egXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKcOj-ERHflbe1CTb_8 ⁸¹ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Deliberation No. 11 on prevention of arbitrary deprivation of liberty in the

context of public health emergencies dated 8 May 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Detention/DeliberationNo11.pdf?fbclid=IwAR0VFIMNUTkjBgOoS3mUryULaPGJC3s miEVc4LT1rFmandBuaw9cUdmBLIE ⁸² Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC - Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights & World Health Organization),

Interim guidance on COVID-19 - Focus on persons deprived of their liberty, dated 27 March 2020, available at

https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/system/files/2020-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%200n%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%200n%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%200n%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%200n%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%200n%20COVID-19%20-05/IASC%200 %20Focus%20on%20Persons%20Deprived%20of%20Their%20Liberty.pdf?fbclid=IwAR150xMsEUy95mbNsNIxIMB5XcpSIS5 HEOeCyZj5X75SZx4VYiPZ195Aes

⁸³ World Health Organization (Europe), Preparedness, prevention and control of COVID-19 in prisons and other places of detention dated 15 May 2020, available at http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/health-determinants/prisons-andhealth/publications/2020/preparedness,-prevention-and-control-of-covid-19-in-prisons-and-other-places-of-detention,-15-march-<u>2020</u> 84

Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 4 February 2003, 2375 UNTS 237 (entered into force 22 June 2006) Art 4(2) ⁸⁵ Commonwealth Ombudsman, Monitoring places of detention – OPCAT, available at <u>https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/what-</u>

we-do/monitoring-places-of-detention-opcat ⁸⁶ Commonwealth Ombudsman, *Implementation of the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel*, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (OPCAT) Baseline Assessment of Australia's OPCAT readiness September 2019 available at https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf_file/0025/106657/Ombudsman-Report-Implementation-of-OPCAT.pdf

⁸⁷ Commonwealth Ombudsman, Implementation of the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (OPCAT) Baseline Assessment of Australia's OPCAT readiness September

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25864&LangID=E&fbclid=IwAR15bCQ06iQ0e5uXr V0vZp7g96Q6vSZHeIQ0UTmBjSjR8BeXNzBcJcyz1p4

2019 available a thttps://www.ombudsman.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0025/106657/Ombudsman-Report-Implementation-of-**OPCAT.pdf** ⁸⁸ Office of the Inspector of Custodial Services (OICS), Western Australia Government, Our response to COVID-19 dated 20 April 2020 available at https://www.oics.wa.gov.au/about-oics/our-response-to-covid-19/?doing_wp_cron=1587878076.0483300685882568359375&fbclid=IwAR15_7LEInbkXlitKMRmSTY-Z9FKDASf8gVW_6SsQRnXKdH9_HC2HhBAuqM ⁸⁹ Inspector of Custodial Services, NSW Government, Inspector of Custodial Services COVID-19 plan available at http://www.custodialinspector.justice.nsw.gov.au/Documents/Inspector_of_Custodial_Services_COVI 19 plan.pdf?fbclid=IwAR3jXw8sPijffhDGO4aOEYnCsEPeOT7CIEr5r1eAt-E5Xnb5I8BWtmXgMOM ⁹⁰ Inspector of Custodial Services, ACT Government, COVID-19 dated 30 April 2020 available at https://www.ics.act.gov.au/latest-news/articles/covid-19 ⁹¹ Media Release, Public Interest Advocacy Centre (PIAC), COVID-19: Group complaint for asylum seekers at risk in immigration detention calls for urgent investigation, 7 May 2020 available at https://piac.asn.au/2020/05/07/covid-19-groupcomplaint-for-asylum-seekers-at-risk-in-immigration-detention-calls-for-urgent-investigation/ Update by Penny Wright to the Australian OPCAT Network dated 14 May 2020. ⁹³ See, eg, WA Office of Inspector of Custodial Services, Our response to COVID-19 (May 2020), available at: https://www.oics.wa.gov.au/about-oics/our-response-to-covid-19/?doing_wp_cron=1590484987.7389779090881347656250 Advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventive Mechanisms relating to the Coronavirus Pandemic 25 March 2020 available at https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=lwAR1gRVb3A eqXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKc0j-ERHfibe1CTb_8 Advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventive Mechanisms relating to the Coronavirus Pandemic 25 March 2020 available at https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1gRVb3A egXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKcOj-ERHflbe1CTb_8 ⁹⁶ Advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventive Mechanisms relating to the Coronavirus Pandemic 25 March 2020 available at https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1gRVb3A egXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKcOj-ERHflbe1CTb_8 Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 4 February 2003, 2375 UNTS 237 (entered into force 22 June 2006) Art 21 Association for the Prevention of Torture, Monitoring places of detention: a practical guide (2004) 29. ⁹⁹ Association for the Prevention of Torture, Monitoring places of detention: a practical guide (2004) 29. ¹⁰⁰ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Deliberation No. 11 on prevention of arbitrary deprivation of liberty in the context of public health emergencies dated 8 May 2020 available at https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Detention/DeliberationNo11.pdf?fbclid=IwAR0VFIMNUTkjBgOoS3mUryULaPGJC3s miEVc4LT1rFmandBuaw9cUdmBLIE ¹⁰¹ Association for the Prevention of Torture, *COVID-19 in prison* 12 March 2020 available at <u>https://apt.ch/en/blog/COVID-19-in-prison/;</u> Association for the Prevention of Torture, *The Principle of "Do No Harm" & Detention Monitoring : From Theory to* Practice - Part 1 24 April 2020 available at https://apt-geneva.buzzsprout.com/1038085/3489730; Association for the Prevention of Torture, The Principle of "Do No Harm" & Detention Monitoring : From Theory to Practice - Part 2 11 May 2020 available at https://inkd.in/dyykRYD; Association for the Prevention of Torture, Monitoring deprivation of liberty in times of COVID-19: insights from webinar series 8 April 2020 available at https://www.apt.ch/en/news_on_prevention/monitoringdeprivation-of-liberty-in-times-of-covid-19-insights-from-webinar-series/; ¹⁰² Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons, United Kingdom, *Alternative approach to scrutiny during the COVID-19 pandemic* available at https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprisons/wp-content/uploads/sites/4/2020/03/Short-scrutiny-visit-briefingdocument-for-website.pdf; Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons, United Kingdom, Alternative approach to scrutiny in the women's estate during the COVID-19 pandemic 20 April 2020 available at https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprisons/wp-content/uploads/sites/4/2020/03/Short-scrutiny-visit-briefing-document-for-womens-prisons-1.pdf; Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons, United Kingdom, 248. Young offender institutions holding children 7 May 2020 available athttps://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprisons/inspections/young-offender-institutions/; Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons, United Kingdom, Introduction by HM Chief Inspector of Prisons to COVID19 methodology and health and safety guidance for staff available at https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprisons/wpcontent/uploads/sites/4/2020/03/Introduction-statement_v1.pdf; Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons, United Kingdom, Health and safety guidance for short scrutiny visits during the COVID-19 outbreak available at https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprisons/wp-content/uploads/sites/4/2020/03/Short-scrutiny-visit-health-and-safetyguidance-for-website.pdf; Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons, United Kingdom, Addendum to the Memorandum of Understanding - between HM Inspectorate of Prisons and HM Prison and Probation Service (April 2020) available at https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprisons/wp-content/uploads/sites/4/2020/03/Covid-19-Addendum-to-MoU-with-HMPPS.pdf; Prison Inspectorate Scotland, Liaison visits framework - prisons and court custody units -5 May 2020 available at https://www.prisonsinspectoratescotland.gov.uk/sites/default/files/news_attachments/HMIPS%20 %20Liaison%20Visits%20Framework%20-%20Prisons%20and%20Court%20Custody%20Units%20-%20May%202020.pdf; Prison Inspectorate Scotland, Remote Monitoring Framework and Liaison Visits Framework -5 May 2020 available at https://www.prisonsinspectoratescotland.gov.uk/news/hmips-remote-monitoring-framework-and-liaison-visits-framework; ICV, The hidden key workers keeping custody safe 14 April 2020 available at https://www.gloucestershire-pcc.gov.uk/the-hiddenkey-workers-keeping-custody-safe/?fbclid=IwAR0rG03BBwCCK2f_5FP4gluezx_jyXXT93_gOnIDZSbY9Dmngb3YnEss_X8; ICVA, COVID19 Update from Chief Executive 11 May 2020 available at https://icva.org.uk/covid19-update-from-chiefexecutive/; ICVA, Guest blog - Using technology to continue monitoring - Warwickshire OPCC 17 April 2020 available athttps://icva.org.uk/guest-blog-using-technology-to-continue-monitoring-warwickshire-opcc/; Voices from the field - Italian NPM4 May 2020 available at- https://vimeo.com/414735213?ref=tw-share; New Zealand Ombudsman, OPCAT inspections and visits during COVID-19 pandemic - update and Statement of Principles 9 April 2020 available at https://www.ombudsman.parliament.nz/sites/default/files/2020-

04/OPCAT%20inspections%20and%20visits%20during%20COVID-

<u>19%20pandemic%20%E2%80%93%20update%20and%20Statement%20of%20Principles_0.pdf?fbclid=IwAR3gf-</u> <u>Xk8ImDLtpfNpVg-2NWB4VDuA_IYcL54EMW-_XfV0ThK8_9X5_2C20;</u> New Zealand Ombudsman, *Chief Ombudsman re-sets* inspections of prisons -29 April 2020 available at https://www.lawsociety.org.nz/news-and-communications/latestnews/news/chief-ombudsman-re-sets-inspections-of-prisons; New Zealand Ombudsman, Chief Ombudsman continues to monitor treatment of detainees 2 April 2020 available a https://www.ombudsman.parliament.nz/news/chief-ombudsmancontinues-monitor-treatment-detainees. ¹⁰³ Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons, United Kingdom, *Children in YOIs during COVID-19 - generally positive care but*

troubling variations in regimes 7 May 2020 available at https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprisons/media/press releases/2020/05/children-in-yois-during-covid-19-generally-positive-care-but-troubling-variations-in-regimes/; Independent UK, Coronavirus: Prisoners with symptoms not allowed to shower or exercise for up to two weeks 19 May 2020 available at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/prisons-uk-coronavirus-shower-exercise-watchdog-inspector-report-

a9520186.html ¹⁰⁴ Advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventive Mechanisms relating to the Coronavirus Pandemic 25 March 2020

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1gRVb3A egXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKcOj-ERHflbe1CTb_8 ¹⁰⁵ World Health Organization (Europe), Preparedness, prevention and control of COVID-19 in prisons and other places of

detention dated 15 May 2020, available at http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/health-determinants/prisons-andhealth/publications/2020/preparedness,-prevention-and-control-of-covid-19-in-prisons-and-other-places-of-detention,-15-march-

2020 ¹⁰⁶ UNODC, World Health Organization, UNAIDS and Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Joint statement on* COVID-19 in prisons and other closed settings dated 13 May 2020, available at https://www.who.int/news-room/detail/13-05-

2020-unodc-who-unaids-and-ohchr-joint-statement-on-covid-19-in-prisons-and-other-closed-settings ¹⁰⁷ Scottish Prison Service,COVID-19 Information Hub available at <u>https://www.sps.gov.uk/Corporate/Information/covid19/covid-</u> 19-information-hub.aspx

¹⁰⁸ USA Federal Bureau of Prisons, COVID-19 Coronavirus available at https://www.bop.gov/coronavirus/ ¹⁰⁹ UNSW Kirby Institute, Report on COVID-19 and the impact on New South Wales prisoners available at

https://www.publicdefenders.nsw.gov.au/Documents/butler-et-al-report-on-covid-19-and-impact%20on-nsw-prisoners.pdf ¹¹⁰ Advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventive Mechanisms relating to the Coronavirus Pandemic 25 March 2020 available at

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1gRVb3A egXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKcOj-ERHflbe1CTb_8 ¹¹¹ United Nations, COVID-19 and Human Rights: We are all in this together April 2020 available

athttps://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/un policy brief on human rights and covid 23 april 2020.pdf?fbclid=lwAR0eQuq OXPGPu29GpFFdv3K1luCsUr51HobiS-vG8pPoYpeVxC2rLzBfeio ¹¹² Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Urgent action needed to prevent COVID-19 "rampaging through places*

of detention dated 25 March 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25745&LangID=E&fbclid=IwAR1MrRIJ3J3LdKub1w 3GUx2WXB4AIvpXZHoWbjCRRpY70EB E_X4vZMgcvA ¹¹³ UNODC, World Health Organization, UNAIDS and Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Joint statement on*

COVID-19 in prisons and other closed settings dated 13 May 2020, available at https://www.who.int/news-room/detail/13-05-2020-unodc-who-unaids-and-ohchr-joint-statement-on-covid-19-in-prisons-and-other-closed-settings ¹¹⁴ United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, Position Paper, "COVID-19 preparedness and responses in prisons", dated 31

March 2020, available at https://www.unodc.org/documents/Advocacy-Section/UNODC_Position_paper_COVID-

<u>19 in prisons.pdf?fbclid=lwAR1KI_0vIaXp2yL3pn0i4J5ICrSna84l6rSmEUtd5zN57iInd7UBt5Adr1c</u> ¹¹⁵ United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, Position Paper, "COVID-19 preparedness and responses in prisons", dated 31 March 2020, available at <u>https://www.unodc.org/documents/Advocacy-Section/UNODC_Position_paper_COVID-</u> <u>19 in_prisons.pdf?fbclid=lwAR1KI_0vIaXp2yL3pn0i4J5ICrSna84I6rSmEUtd5zN57iInd7UBt5Adr1c</u> ¹¹⁶ The Chair of the United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, on behalf of the Committee on the

Rights of Persons with Disabilities and the Special Envoy of the United Nations Secretary-General on Disability and Accessibility, Joint Statement: Persons with Disabilities and COVID-19 available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/CRPD/Pages/CRPDStatements.aspx?fbclid=IwAR10gfvewIvb_drrGXGHVBOUUZCi2Pge W8FYKrBIm9U4MQOOBT1nYeRRRM0 ¹¹⁷Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC - Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights & World Health Organization),

Interim guidance on COVID-19 - Focus on persons deprived of their liberty, dated 27 March 2020, available at

https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/system/files/2020-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-%20Focus%20on%20Persons%20Deprived%20of%20Their%20Liberty.pdf?fbclid=IwAR15OxMsEUy95mbNsNIxIMB5XcpSIS5 HEOeCyZi5X75SZx4VYiPZ195Aes

¹¹⁸ World Health Organization (Europe), Preparedness, prevention and control of COVID-19 in prisons and other places of detention dated 15 May 2020, available at http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/health-determinants/prisons-andhealth/publications/2020/preparedness,-prevention-and-control-of-covid-19-in-prisons-and-other-places-of-detention,-15-march-

2020 ¹¹⁹ UNAIDS, Rights in the time of COVID-19: Lessons from HIV for an effective, community-led response available athttps://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/human-rights-and-covid-19_en.pdf

¹²⁰ International Committee of the Red Cross, COVID-19: Authorities must protect health of detainees, staff and ultimately surrounding communities, 7 April 2020, available at https://www.icrc.org/en/document/covid-19-places-detention-must-protecthealth-detainees-staff-and-ultimately-surrounding

¹²¹ Commissioner for human rights, Council of Europe, COVID-19 pandemic: urgent steps are needed to protect the rights of prisoners in Europe, 6 April 2020 available at https://www.coe.int/en/web/commissioner/-/covid-19-pandemic-urgent-steps-areneeded-to-protect-the-rights-of-prisoners-in-

europe?fbclid=lwAR12qkhKv_YPN4IM5GeFUUSAMBDGVjlsZXuSCyvNtBcQjlMwLU9oP2WSw48 ¹²² COVID-19 in Correctional Settings: Immediate Population Reduction Recommendations –30 March 2020 available at https://amend.us/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Amend-3.30.20-Population-Reduction-Guidance-for-DOCs_COVID-

19.pdf?fbclid=IwAR2TXHSmN3t1qFN8i-ZpgcHzioilmNyhVmB36pVCyli73pJgaSAs1e8EXPE; Amend, How to Release People from Prison to Achieve Public Health Goals during COVID-19: Recommended Principles and Practices 13 April 2020 available at https://amend.us/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Public-health-focused-decarceration-guidelines-1.pdf, Decarceration as strategy to support prisoners during COVID-19 pandemic, Opinjon-7 April 2020 available at

https://www.tennessean.com/story/opinion/2020/04/07/solving-mass-incarceration-during-covid-19-outbreak/2956191001/; Flattening the Curve for Incarcerated Populations - Covid-19 in Jails and Prisons -2 April 2020 available at https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp2005687?query=RP; Letter by public and corrections health experts - 2 April 2020 available at http://rappcampaign.com/wp-content/uploads/Public-Health-LEtter-FINAL-2020-2.pdf?fbclid=IwAR2fGEySh Hp4dwr-HrBVk7C2LqoPpmA-3IasOn0nTHBAv8zJKkNtZxXM7g; Physicians for criminal justice reform (US),COVID-19 Risks for Detained and Incarcerated Youth available at https://njdc.info/wp-content/uploads/PFCJR-Statement.pdf; Prisons are "in no way equipped" to deal with COVID-192 May 2020 available at https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)30984-3/fulltext; A public health doctor and head of corrections agree: we must immediately release people from jails and prisons 27 March 2020 available at https://theappeal.org/a-public-health-doctor-and-head-of-corrections-agree-we-mustimmediately-release-people-from-jails-and-prisons/; Coronavirus prompts 150 correctional health experts, medical professionals to request clemencies from Gov. Cuomo 2 April 2020 available at https://www.nydailynews.com/coronavirus/nycoronavirus-health-experts-request-clemencies-20200402-seekck42jbbgxldffrotpwyejestory.html?outputType=amp&__twitter_impression=true&fbclid=IwAR39oXIAnNOc6iTnYAo6QJ9I_cnjirVvhEquiSI9FLutG3rsRmI Pdv8VZqU; Doctors urge governments to release as many inmates as possible amid COVID (Canada) 7 April 2020 available at https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-doctors-urge-governments-to-release-as-many-inmates-as-possibleamid/?utm_medium=Referrer%3A+Social+Network+%2F+Media&utm_campaign=Shared+Web+Article+Links&fbclid=IwAR0Yg zWKiR270rZev7KZxU6BqtHJqqTxm8n6Pn0diKTe4AiXIembaxenVtM; Covid-19 Continues Its Toll on Jails and Prisons 4 May 2020 available at https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/covid-19-continues-its-toll-jails-and-prisons ¹²³ Australasian Society for Infectious Diseases and Australasian College for Infection Prevention and Control open letter available athttps://www.asid.net.au/documents/item/1868; Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists open letter available athttps://www.ranzcp.org/news-policy/news/immigration-detention-centres-a-significant-covid; Open letter from more than 1100 health professionals to the Minister for Home Affairs available at https://www.sbs.com.au/news/australiandoctors-call-for-refugees-to-be-released-amid-coronavirus-fears. ¹²⁴ Human Rights Law Centre, *Prisons and COVID-19* available at <u>https://www.hrlc.org.au/prisons-and-covid19;</u> Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC - Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights & World Health Organization), Interim guidance on COVID-19 - Focus on persons deprived of their liberty, dated 27 March 2020, available at %20Focus%20on%20Persons%20Deprived%20of%20Their%20Liberty.pdf?fbclid=IwAR15OxMsEUy95mbNsNIxIMB5XcpSIS5 HEOeCyZj5X75SZx4VYiPZ195Aes; Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Human Rights Dispatches: human rights issues within the context of the coronavirus pandemic, "Human Rights Dispatch No. 2: COVID-19 and the protection of the right to life in places of detention", accessed 6 May 2020 at https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Executions/Pages/HumanRightsDispatches.aspx; UNAIDS, Rights in the time of COVID-19: Lessons from HIV for an effective, community-led response available at https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/human-rights-and-covid-19_en.pdf; United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, Position Paper, "COVID-19 preparedness and responses in prisons", dated 31 March 2020, available at https://www.unodc.org/documents/Advocacy-Section/UNODC_Position_paper_COVID-19 in prisons.pdf?fbclid=lwAR1KI_0vIaXp2yL3pn0i4J5ICrSna84l6rSmEUtd5zN57iInd7UBt5Adr1c; Policy Brief: A Disability-Inclusive Response to COVID-19 May 2020 available at https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/sg_policy_brief; on_persons_with_disabilities_final.pdf?fbclid=IwAR3I0HPoD5RVBI8GLurOWt7xQh2DHIxAGHNX93rQknSMmiQyxRqGlbty0TA; Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Deliberation No. 11 on prevention of arbitrary deprivation of liberty in the context of public health emergencies dated 8 May 2020 available at https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Detention/DeliberationNo11.pdf?fbclid=IwAR0VFIMNUTkjBgOoS3mUryULaPGJC3s miEVc4LT1rFmandBuaw9cUdmBLIE; Advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventive Mechanisms relating to the Coronavirus Pandemic 25 March 2020 available at https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=lwAR1gRVb3A egXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKcOj-ERHflbe1CTb_8 ¹²⁵ Human Rights Law Centre, Australia's peak medical body calls on governments to raise the age of criminal responsibility 25 March 2020 available at https://www.hrlc.org.au/news/2019/3/25/ama-calls-on-govts-to-raise-the-age-of-criminal-responsibility; Victoria Legal Aid Lift the age of criminal responsibility to give children a chance to reach their potential 12 May 2020 available at https://www.legalaid.vic.gov.au/about-us/news/lift-age-of-criminal-responsibility-to-give-children-chance-to-reach-theirpotential; Change the Record, Indigenous and human rights organisations to attend parliament in support of private members bill to raise the age of criminal responsibility 14 October 2019 available at http://www.natsils.org.au/portals/natsils/Media%20Releases/286W1803.pdf?ver=2019-10-14-083410-773 Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Human Rights Dispatches: human rights issues within the context of the coronavirus pandemic, "Human Rights Dispatch No. 2: COVID-19 and the protection of the right to life in places of detention", accessed 6 May 2020 at <u>https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Executions/Pages/HumanRightsDispatches.aspx;</u> Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Spokesperson for the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights: Rupert Colville dated 5 May 2020 available at https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25864&LangID=E&fbclid=IwAR15bCQ06iQ0e5uXr V0vZp7g96Q6vSZHeIQ0UTmBjSjR8BeXNzBcJcyz1p4; UNAIDS, Rights in the time of COVID-19: Lessons from HIV for an effective, community-led response available athttps://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/human-rights-and-covid-19 en.pdf; Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Urgent action needed to prevent COVID-19 "rampaging through places of detention dated 25 March 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25745&LangID=E&fbclid=IwAR1MrRIJ3J3LdKub1w 3GUx2WXB4AlvpXZHoWbjCRRpY70EB_E_X4vZMgcvA

For examples of criminalisation in Australia, see, ABC News, "NT Police arrest nine men for entering remote community without coronavirus quarantine" 18 April 2020 available at https://mobile.abc.net.au/news/2020-04-18/nt-police-arrest-nine-people-forbreaching-biosecurity-

act/12161080?pfmredir=sm&utm_source=sfmc&utm_medium=email&utm_content&utm_campaign=%5Bnews_sfmc_newsmail am df %21n1%5D%3A8935&user id=a746aabe09f06679327c35dcdc8942ca08df3348359797908bf0c0d2b8440f26&WT.tsrc =email&WT.mc_id=Email%7C%5Bnews_sfmc_newsmail_am_df_%21n1%5D%7C8935ABCNewsmail_indigenous_articlelink&f bclid=IwAR1Bw07W-6SGexEJc_N5JYefS1ECIRbp5aJ-RQNDbtzecd5vGACcOd-su5I; ABC News, "Perth man jailed for coronavirus quarantine breach after repeatedly sneaking out of hotel" 15 April 2020 available at

https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-04-15/man-jailed-for-breaching-coronavirus-quarantine-by-leaving-

hotel/12149908?utm_source=sfmc&utm_medium=email&utm_sontent&utm_campaign=%5Bnews_sfmc_newsmail_pm_df_%2

1n1%5D%3A8935&user_id=a746aabe09f06679327c35dcdc8942ca08df3348359797908bf0c0d2b8440f26&WT.tsrc=email&WT .mc_id=Email%7C%5Bnews_sfmc_newsmail_pm_df_%21n1%5D%7C8935ABCNewsmail_topstories_articlelink&fbclid=lwAR3 cAwb9ArkWIL_2UQrGKGF4qFjG-nERGXquIBR0vMEXLCeiXMkDwbp02oo; News.com.au, "Coronavirus: Sydney man allegedly spits on members of public, police and paramedics" 2 May 2020 available at https://www.news.com.au/national/nswact/crime/coronavirus-sydney-man-allegedly-spits-on-members-of-public-police-and-paramedics/newsstory/4d726e785b9de800f6954f812c225b49

COVID-19 Legislation Amendment (Emergency Measures) Act 2020 No 1 (NSW) available at https://www.legislation.nsw.gov.au/acts/2020-1.pdf; NSW Communities and Justice, New South Wales Government, Stronger Communities Cluster response to the COVID-19 public health emergency - Conditional release power 26 March 2020 available at https://coronavirus.dcj.nsw.gov.au/media-updates/stronger-communities-cluster-response-to-the-covid-19-public-health-emergency?fbclid=lwAR0rZ7ai5EkWzGvfFLiOEWHTixBUoCQJ_FIT55n7oqZgOI75jq4w5ZdX0D0; Bega District News, "Prisons and Youth Justice Centres in NSW confirm inmate release plans and strict health measures", 10 April 2020 available at https://www.begadistrictnews.com.au/story/6719275/nsw-prisoner-release-a-possibility-if-absolutely-

necessary/?cs=7&fbclid=IwAR3ATq-Y0VxN8INNHV5afyLwDLlcsjwDAFZXxuO9sax3GZpAGRKsX98wK_0 128 COVID-19 Emergency Response Bill 2020 (ACT) Explanatory Statement and Human Rights Compatibility Statement available at https://www.legislation.act.gov.au/View/es/db_62004/current/PDF/db_62004.PDF

129 10 daily, "Fears Of 'Devastating' Coronavirus Outbreak In Prisons, But NSW Resists New Early Release Powers" 7 April 2020 available at https://10daily.com.au/amp/news/crime/a200407picol/fears-of-devastating-coronavirus-outbreak-in-prisonsbut-nsw-resists-new-early-release-powers-20200407? twitter impression=true&fbclid=IwAR3AfRTK8tGK7-ENbVwRuzvMRyg2OB3pX68EyTJ1uEbLr9NPbQgPEwP5ag4;

¹³⁰ WA Today, "WA prisoners to remain behind bars despite coronavirus fears" 25 March 2020 available at https://www.watoday.com.au/national/western-australia/wa-prisoners-to-remain-behind-bars-despite-coronavirus-fears-20200324-p54djs.html?fbclid=lwAR3eCdFq_vzpxzeoXflWqxWz8EBIxC87Lxj-DrNqTQnFn-SekA62r46wDB4 7News, "Coronavirus Australia: Queensland prisons taking drastic measures to prevent COVID-19 outbreaks", 14 April

2020 available athttps://7news.com.au/lifestyle/health-wellbeing/coronavirus-australia-queensland-prisons-taking-drasticmeasures-to-prevent-covid-19-outbreaks-c-973426?fbclid=lwAR0cRhf3J1cjaXG--ENLiwsK5AhvWeCn1WwAia_Kn2PCye57eFQE4AyuLEk; ABC News, "Some prisoners could be released to reduce

coronavirus COVID-19 risk in NT" 25 March 2020 available at https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-03-25/prisoners-in-nt-couldbe-released-to-avoid-coronavirus-infection/12086798; Brisbane Times, "Prisoners to be paroled early under new COVID-19 laws" 19 May 2020 available at https://www.brisbanetimes.com.au/politics/queensland/prisoners-to-be-paroled-early-undernew-covid-19-laws-20200519-p54ucx.html

¹³² See, for example, Mirage News, "ACT community services support National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Legal Services' COVID-19 policy" 24 April 2020 available at https://www.miragenews.com/act-community-services-support-nationalaboriginal-and-torres-strait-islander-legal-services-covid-19-policy/; Aboriginal Legal Service, Aboriginal Legal Service petition calls to stop COVID Aboriginal Deaths in Custody before it's too late available at

https://www.alsnswact.org.au/free_our_people/?recruiter_id=56020; Aboriginal Legal Service, Urgent action from Australian Governments needed to prevent COVID-19 Black deaths in custody - open letter dated 29 April 2020 available at; https://www.alsnswact.org.au/open_letter_from_families_clean_out_prisons; ABC News, "Social distancing issues for the homeless and incarcerated - Australia's Indigenous Rights Lead for Amnesty International", Lidia Thorpe on Speaking Out with Larissa Behrendt dated 27 April 2020 available at https://www.abc.net.au/radio/programs/speakingout/lidia-thorpe/12178750; Lawyers Alliance, "COVID-19: Release non-violent prisoners in WA to avoid health catastrophe in prisons" 26 March 2020 available at https://www.lawyersalliance.com.au/news/covid-19-release-non-violent-prisoners-in-wa-to-avoid-healthcatastrophe-in-prisons?fbclid=IwAR0aO8ZA6BY-U1ruJGkIfyM0CMxN1Cl4ea2rL9A0XVUauqXn_XL1syUH66w; Lawyers Aliance,"COVID-19 in detention centres & prisons: A potential human rights catastrophe" 24 March 2020 available at

https://www.lawyersalliance.com.au/news/covid-19-in-detention-centres-prisons-a-potential-human-rights-catastrophe?fbclid=lwAR2IjaFk7QNbhZ9Dc5MKOR4hwy-LazUG3c1IqlV8f43wWR71JGxa_PAYjKA; Lawyers Alliance,

"Release non-violent prisoners to avoid catastrophe of COVID-19 outbreak in prison, says Australian Lawyers Alliance" 20 March 2020 available at https://www.lawyersalliance.com.au/news/release-non-violent-prisoners-to-avoid-catastrophe-of-covid-19-outbreak-in-prison-says-ala; CIJ, "COVID-19 and incarcerated women: a call to action in two parts - Part One" available at https://cij.org.au/news-and-views/covid-19-and-incarcerated-women-a-call-to-action-part-one/?fbclid=lwAR15_OPk3 vs2hk7lxGslf-nBY6eeuTfGAFIS1QabkX8DUymW-0fw1N-M0k; Prison Legal Service Queensland, "Suspending family visits will not prevent COVID-19" available at http://plsqld.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/COVID-19-Statement.pdf; Criminal Lawyers Association of the NT (CLANT), "Justice in the time of corona" 3 April 2020 available at https://clant.org.au/wp-

content/uploads/Aust030420.pdf; Human Rights Law Centre, Explainer: Prisons and COVID-19 available at https://www.hrlc.org.au/prisons-and-covid19; Jesuit Social Services, "Prisoners need action now facing COVID-19" 9 April 2020 available at https://www.eurekastreet.com.au/article/prisoners-need-action-now-facing-covid-19; JYPNET, "What we need to do right now to stop the spread of COVID-19 in our criminal justice systems? Information, independent monitoring and release" 9 April 2020 available at https://jypnet.network/2020/04/09/what-we-need-to-do-right-now-to-stop-the-spread-of-covid-19-in-ourcriminal-justice-systems-information-independent-monitoring-and-release/; Law Council, Federal criminal justice system and COVID-19, 26 March 2020 available at https://www.lawcouncil.asn.au/files/web-pdf/Coronavirus/L%20-%202020%2003%2026%20

%20Covid%2019%20and%20federal%20criminal%20justice%20system.pdf?fbclid=IwAR0p2AIpDvbeW1dxWszhMvg2jG8ROrs H-HRXa9kknDLS3-haHffy6qJtbu4; Open letter to Australian governments on COVID-19 and the criminal justice system, 21 March 2020available at https://alhr.org.au/open-letter-australian-governments-covid-19-criminal-justice-system/; Second national open letter to Australian Governments on COVID-19 and prisons and youth detention centres 7 August 2020 available

 $\underline{https://www.greenslist.com.au/assets/papers/Second%20open%20letter%20to%20Australian%20governments%20re%20prisonality and a statement of the statement of t$ ns%20and%20COVID-19%20-%20with%20signatures.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1piUauDTt-FU9ROF829H0-

4uht6wgzlEgQ5XjitK5BbhyytExs3GQGGFc; 7 News, "Coronavirus Australia: The call to release prisoners during COVID-19 pandemic" 8 April 2020 available at https://7news.com.au/lifestyle/health-wellbeing/virus-fears-prompt-prisoner-release-calls-c-964654; ABC News, "Experts sign letter demanding early prisoner release" 8 April 2020 available at https://www.abc.net.au/radio/programs/worldtoday/experts-sign-letter-demanding-early-prisoner-

release/12133002?fbclid=IwAR3RcW70vhXVwX84QARdmaDAnyJ-zxzMtkGGOtEyt9QD7oi-523P_GYIvS4; SBS, "Hundreds of experts sign open letter calling for release of prisoners to avoid coronavirus deaths 7 April 2020 available at

https://amp.sbs.com.au/v1/article/hundreds-of-experts-sign-open-letter-calling-for-release-of-prisoners-to-avoid-coronavirus-

deaths/386db915-766c-4391-ad77-

twitter_impression=true&fbclid=IwAR0ARaMCb3qZ6Bh7JIkL7kN9hjPBekMOWQ0IDjNq1WWziBVN 9a1d2741c899?amp=1&_ KHSEY_yXstQ; NT News "Legal experts call to free prisoners" 8 April 2020 available at

https://www.ntnews.com.au/subscribe/news/1/?sourceCode=NTWEB_WRE170_a_GGL&dest=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ntnews. com.au%2Ftruecrimeaustralia%2Fpolice-courts%2Flegal-experts-call-for-hundreds-of-prisoners-to-be-set-free-from-nt-prisonsamid-coronavirus-crisis%2Fnews-

story%2F732e382922191780b049d47c7f6571f0&memtype=anonymous&mode=premium&offerset=nt_truecrime_premium Professor Dr. Thalia Anthony from UTS's Faculty of Law discusses the potential impacts of COVID-19 in prisons, 7 April 2020 available at https://www.rrr.org.au/explore/programs/the-mission/episodes/11347-the-mission-7-april-2020; Liberty Victoria, Liberty Victoria supports the calls for humane decarceration during the COVID-19 pandemic. You cannot social distancing in a cramped prison 29 March 2020 available at https://libertyvictoria.org.au/content/liberty-victoria-supports-calls-humanedecarceration-during-covid-19-pandemic-you-

cannot?fbclid=IwAR1vISYKokj_DHukSBNg2eVAizIkCMCqgTkVwOnOdttXICsdsrSXXOcJZSw; ABC News, "COVID-19: Policing and Prisons" 3 May 2020 available at https://www.abc.net.au/radio/programs/speakingout/cheryl-axelby/12207516; NATSILS Policy Statement on COVID-198 April 2020 available at

http://www.natsils.org.au/portals/natsils/08042020%20NATSILS%20COVID-19%20Policy%20Statement.pdf?ver=2020-04-08-201212-553; NATSILS and the Australian Indigenous Doctors Association back calls for the early release of prisoners to prevent the spread of COVID-19 1 May 2020 available at

http://natsils.org.au/portals/natsils/Media%20Releases/Media%20Release%201%20May%202020%20AIDA%20and%20NATSI LS%20Joint%20Endorsement.pdf?ver=2020-05-01-102715-463; NSW CCL, Statement: COVID-19 and prisons 24 March 2020 available at https://www.nswccl.org.au/statement_covid_19_and_prisons; NSW CCL, Statement: Strong Leadership by AG on parole, steps needed for remand population 27 March 2020 available at

https://www.nswccl.org.au/statement_further_action_to_reduce_prison_population; Victorian Aboriginal Legal Service, the Victorian government must do more for Aboriginal people impacted by COVID-1924 April 2020 available at

https://vals.org.au/assets/2020/04/VALS-press-release-The-Victorian-government-must-do-more-for-Aboriginal-peopleimpacted-by-COVID-19.pdf?fbclid=IwAR0wjQRqOywPtyL2J2ifOo02npJV0zboBapzDuWokKd5kry9FgfaA724BZg; The push for prisoners in Australia to be released in case of second Covid-19 wave (21/05/20); The Guardian, "The Push for Prisoners to be released in case of a second wave" available at

https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/audio/2020/may/21/the-push-for-prisoners-to-be-released-in-case-of-secondcovid-19-wave-podcast ¹³³ The Release of Prisoners (Coronavirus) (Scotland) Regulations 2020 available at

https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ssi/2020/138/contents/made?fbclid=IwAR2rkQWcAQyAQNIqKI-

TH TGRkCDN4_pF5Rj5GyxYDQpe3JMtaZFK81BP4A; see also "Short-term prisoner release" dated 4 May 2020 available at https://www.gov.scot/news/short-term-prisoner-release/

¹³⁴ Department of Health, Australian Government, Australian health sector emergency response plan for novel coronavirus (COVID-19) - Management plan and operational plan for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander populations March 2020 available at https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/2020/03/management-plan-for-aboriginal-and-torres-strait-

islander-populations.pdf ¹³⁵ World Health Organization (Europe), Preparedness, prevention and control of COVID-19 in prisons and other places of detention dated 15 May 2020, available at http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/health-determinants/prisons-andhealth/publications/2020/preparedness,-prevention-and-control-of-covid-19-in-prisons-and-other-places-of-detention,-15-march-2020; Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC - Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights & World Health Organization), Interim guidance on COVID-19 - Focus on persons deprived of their liberty, dated 27 March 2020, available at https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/system/files/2020-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%200n%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%200n%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%200n%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%200n%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%200n%20COVID-19%20-03/IASC%200 %20Focus%20on%20Persons%20Deprived%20of%20Their%20Liberty.pdf?fbclid=IwAR15OxMsEUv95mbNsNIxIMB5XcpSIS5 HEOeCyZj5X75SZx4VYiPZ195Aes; Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Spokesperson for the UN High

Commissioner for Human Rights: Rupert Colville, dated 5 May 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25864&LangID=E&fbclid=IwAR15bCQ06iQ0e5uXr VovZp7g96Q6vSZHeIQ0UTmBjSjR8BeXNzBcJcyz1p4; United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, Position Paper, "COVID-19 preparedness and responses in prisons", dated 31 March 2020, available at https://www.unodc.org/documents/Advocacy-Section/UNODC_Position_paper_COVID-

19_in_prisons.pdf?fbclid=lwAR1KI_0vlaXp2yL3pn0i4J5ICrSna84l6rSmEUtd5zN57iInd7UBt5Adr1c;

United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, Protecting children deprived of liberty during the COVID-19 outbreak available at https://www.unodc.org/documents/Advocacy-Section/Mos_Children_in_detention_COVID-19.pdf; The Alliance for Child Protection in Humanitarian Action UNICEF, Technical Note: COVID-19 and Children Deprived of their Liberty available at https://alliancecpha.org/en/system/tdf/library/attachments/covid-

<u>19 and children deprived of their liberty v1 lowres 0.pdf?file=1&type=node&id=37576&fbclid=lwAR2lbW8YjIJ T82EUuMW</u> <u>TAeltrqA1aBMB03Sr9HGJU-HfXIAiGU1RJIGXNA;</u> Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Urgent action needed to* prevent COVID-19 "rampaging through places of detention, dated 25 March 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25745&LangID=E&fbclid=IwAR1MrRIJ3J3LdKub1w 3GUx2WXB4AIvpXZHoWbjCRRpY70EB_E_X4vZMgcvA;

¹³⁶ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Spokesperson for the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights: Rupert Colville, dated 5 May 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25864&LangID=E&fbclid=IwAR15bCQ06iQ0e5uXr V0vZp7g96Q6vSZHeIQ0UTmBjSjR8BeXNzBcJcyz1p4;

Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Human Rights Dispatches: human rights issues within the context of the coronavirus pandemic, "Human Rights Dispatch No. 2: COVID-19 and the protection of the right to life in places of detention", accessed 6 May 2020 at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Executions/Pages/HumanRightsDispatches.aspx ¹³⁷ Human Rights Law Centre, Legal challenge filed to protect refugee at COVID-19 risk in immigration detention available at https://www.hrlc.org.au/news/2020/4/21/legal-challenge-refugee-at-covid-19-risk; Doctors for Refugees and members of Australian OPCAT* Network "Urgent call to the Australian Commonwealth: Transfer refugees into the community to stem COVID-19 progression (31/03/20); Academics for Refugees - COVID-19 Open Letter" available at

https://academicsforrefugees.wordpress.com/covid-19-open-letter/; Change.org Stop the Spread of COVID-19 in immigration detention centres available at https://www.change.org/p/stop-the-spread-of-covid-19-in-immigration-detention-centressaferathome; Refugee Council of Australia Nobody Left Behind: Ensuring people seeking asylum, refugees and other vulnerable groups are included in COVID-19 responses. 20 April 2020. https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/nobody-left-behind/ ¹³⁸ Human Rights Law Centre, *Immigration Detention Covid-19*, available at https://www.hrlc.org.au/news/2020/5/5/govt-action-immigration-detention-covid-19-senate-committee ¹³⁹ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Spokesperson for the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights: Rupert

¹³⁹ Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Spokesperson for the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights: Rupert Colville, dated 5 May 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25864&LangID=E&fbclid=IwAR15bCQ06iQ0e5uXr V0vZp7g96Q6vSZHeIQ0UTmBjSjR8BeXNzBcJcyz1p4; The Alliance for Child Protection in Humanitarian Action UNICEF, Technical Note: COVID-19 and Children Deprived of their Liberty available at

https://alliancecpha.org/en/system/tdf/library/attachments/covid-

<u>19 and children deprived of their liberty v1 lowres 0.pdf?file=1&type=node&id=37576&fbclid=IwAR2lbW8YjIJ_T82EUuMW</u> <u>TAeltrqA1aBMB03Sr9HGJU-HfXIAiGU1RJIGXNA;</u> Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Urgent action needed to prevent COVID-19 "rampaging through places of detention,* dated 25 March 2020, available at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25745&LangID=E&fbclid=IwAR1MrRIJ3J3LdKub1w 3GUx2WXB4AIvpXZHoWbjCRRpY70EB E X4vZMgcvA; Advice of the Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture to States Parties and National Preventive Mechanisms relating to the Coronavirus Pandemic 25 March 2020 available at

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/OPCAT/AdviceStatePartiesCoronavirusPandemic2020.pdf?fbclid=IwAR1gRVb3A egXqmqYHoIrF_ADExsM9M3aYYdGeNVJBKcOj-ERHflbe1CTb_8; Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC - Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights & World Health Organization), *Interim guidance on COVID-19 - Focus on persons*

deprived of their liberty, dated 27 March 2020, available at <u>https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/system/files/2020-03/IASC%20Interim%20Guidance%20on%20COVID-19%20-</u>

%20Focus%20on%20Persons%20Deprived%20of%20Their%20Liberty.pdf?fbclid=IwAR15OxMsEUy95mbNsNIxIMB5XcpSIS5 _HEOeCyZj5X75SZx4VYiPZ195Aes